

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

4-3-2024

Third and Fourth Grade Teachers' Perceptions and Experiences About The Writing Process

Zsarona Gremeka Calhoun Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Education Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Education and Human Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Zsarona Calhoun

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Celeste Fenton, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Rebecca Curtis, Committee Member, Education Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2024

Abstract

Third- and Fourth-Grade Teachers' Perceptions and Experiences About the Writing

Process

by

Zsarona Calhoun

MA, Troy University, 2007

BS, Fort Valley State University, 2002

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Education

Walden University

May 2024

Abstract

According to recent studies, over half of students in 4th, 8th, and 12th grades lack the ability to write proficiently on standardized writing assessments. Revealed in recent studies is that many students enter college and are unable to write at the college level, as well as enter the workforce lacking writing skills. The problem is that most grade level students lack writing proficiency, and there is a gap in the literature-about the perceptions and experiences elementary teachers have with teaching the writing process. The perceptions faculty have about the writing process may influence their willingness and ability to implement the practice in their classroom. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to understand the perceptions and experiences third- and fourth-grade teachers have with teaching the writing process, and what they feel they need to be good teachers of the writing process. Six third- and fourth-grade teachers teaching in a southeastern state within the United States were interviewed for this study. Semistructured virtual interviews were conducted through Zoom software. Key findings included (a) differentiation of teaching method, (b) teaching writing was viewed as a challenging experience, (c) impact on student growth, (d) teacher qualities, (e) writing assessments, (f) professional development, (g) self-assessment, (h) time management, and (i) belief in the importance of writing. The study has the potential to promote positive social change by understanding more about teachers' feelings and experiences associated with teaching writing and revealed better methods for implementing writing models, improved professional development, and increases in student writing ability.

Third- and Fourth-Grade Teachers' Perceptions and Experiences About the Writing

Process

by

Zsarona Calhoun

MA, Troy University, 2007

BS, Fort Valley State University, 2002

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Education

P-20 Self-Design

Walden University

May 2024

Dedication

I would like to dedicate my dissertation to the memory of my loving mother, Barbara Rouseau. She was truly my biggest supporter. I would also like to dedicate my dissertation to Dr. Fred Moore Sr. whose spiritual counsel, encouragement, and prayers helped me along this academic journey.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my committee members, Dr. Celeste Fenton and Dr. Rebecca Curtis for their leadership and guidance throughout this process. I would also like to extend my sincere gratitude to Walden's faculty and staff for supporting me along my doctoral journey.

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background	1
Problem Statement	3
Purpose	5
Research Questions	5
Conceptual Framework	6
Nature of the Study	8
Operational Definitions	9
Assumptions	10
Scope and Delimitations	10
Limitations	12
Significance of the Study	12
Summary	14
Chapter 2: Literature Review	15
Literature Search Strategy	15
Conceptual Framework	16
Literature Review Related to Key Concepts	19
Writing Development	19
History of the Writing Process	21
State Curriculums and Writing	22
The Importance of the Writing Process	24

Table of Contents

Teachers and the Writing Process	27
Teachers' Perceptions of the Writing Process	31
The Emergence of the Writing Process	31
Teachers' Experiences with the Writing Process	32
Teacher Education Programs	35
Professional Development	36
Resources	40
Student Readiness	41
Summary	41
Chapter 3: Methodology	45
Research Design and Rationale	45
Research Methodology	46
Rationale for the Chosen Methodology	47
Role of the Researcher	48
Methodology	50
Participant Selection	50
Instrumentation	52
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	53
Data Analysis Plan	55
Issues of Trustworthiness	55
Credibility	56
Transferability	57

Dependability	7
Confirmability	8
Ethical Procedures5	8
Summary5	9
Chapter 4: Results	1
Setting6	1
Demographics6	3
Data Collection	4
Data Analysis	6
Codes	8
Categories	8
Emergent Themes	9
Evidence of Trustworthiness	9
Credibility	9
Transferability	0
Dependability	0
Confirmability70	0
Ethical Procedures7	1
Results7	1
Theme I: Self-Assessment (Confidence, Remediatory, and Uncertainty)	2
Theme II: Impact (Progressive, Priority, Ineffective, and Model)	3
Theme III: Experiences (Best, Worst, and Future Impact)	3

Theme IV: Time Management (Personal Management System, School	
Imposed, and Unstructured)	74
Theme V: Pre and Post Writing Assessments (Yes, No, and Supplement)	75
Theme VI: Differentiation (Small Group, Ability Group, Model, and	
Partner)	76
Theme VII: Professional Development (Essential, Experience, and	
Neutral)	76
Theme VIII: Teachers' Best Qualities (Emotional Support, Organization,	
and Modeling)	77
Theme IX: Final Thoughts (Importance of Writing and Perseverance)	77
Research Questions Addressed	78
Summary	81
Chapter 5: Discussions, Conclusions, and Recommendations	83
Interpretation of Findings	83
RQ1: What Are Third and Fourth Grade Teachers' Perceptions of	
Teaching the Writing Process?	84
Teaching the Writing Process? RQ2: What Are the Experiences of Third and Fourth Grade With	84
RQ2: What Are the Experiences of Third and Fourth Grade With	
RQ2: What Are the Experiences of Third and Fourth Grade With Teaching the Writing Process?	85
RQ2: What Are the Experiences of Third and Fourth Grade With Teaching the Writing Process? RQ3: What Do Third and Fourth Grade Teachers Perceive They Need to	85 86

Implications	
Conclusion	
References	91
Appendix: Interview Guide	110

List of Tables

Table 1. Culham's Writing Trait Descriptions	. 7
Table 2. Demographics of Data Sample	64
Table 3. Example Codes, Categories, and Themes	67

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Writing has remained a valued proficiency within our society, yet many students struggle with the task (National Center for Education Statistics [NCES], 2019). Dockrell et al. (2019) found that most elementary students struggle with writing. Writing is a part of most school curriculums across the United States and learning to read and write are necessary skills students are expected to master (Sundeen, 2015); however, most students emerge from high school lacking the skills needed to write fluently (NCES, 2019). Doubet and Southall (2018) maintained that the knowledge, perceptions, and experiences of teachers in teaching the writing process could impact students' writing progress. In this study, I sought to explore elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching writing, their experiences in teaching the writing process to students, what strategies they feel are best practices, and what they need to be good teachers of the writing process. This chapter includes background knowledge for the study, the problem statement, purpose and problem statements, and the theoretical framework of the study. The research questions and nature of the study are also stated in the chapter.

Background

Many students enter colleges and universities lacking the ability to write at the college level. Quora and Zahran (2018) suggested that without the basic writing skills needed for success, students face difficulties with writing as they reach college. Students' lack of writing proficiency on standardized writing assessments in fourth, eighth, and 12th grades reveal the widespread problem students have across the United States with writing (National Assessment of Educational Progress [NAEP], 2017). More than 70% of

students in eighth and 12th grades lack the ability to write proficiently (A. Kent & Brannan, 2016).

The teacher is at the helm of teaching writing within schools in the United States. Writing is a complex, multifaceted skill that requires explicit instruction by a trained teacher (Curtis, 2017). Teachers' perceptions and experiences about the writing process are critical to meeting the needs of students. Classroom instruction can be strongly impacted by the thoughts and beliefs teachers have concerning the subjects taught and ways in which teaching takes place (Chia & Christine, 2016). A. Kent and Brannan (2016) stated that teachers must create learning environments to build students' confidence and competence as writers early in formal schooling. According to Korth et al. (2017), there is a dearth of information about the value teachers place on writing and the impact teacher beliefs have on their writing instruction.

The challenges students face with writing may persist if the negative perceptions and experiences some educators have towards writing do not improve. English Language Arts teachers are inadequately prepared to teach writing (Kohnen et al., 2019). After students graduate high school, many attend colleges, enter the workforce, or both. Whichever path students choose, writing is an essential skill and schools should prioritize writing as a subject matter (A. Kent & Brannan, 2016). The perceptions teachers have about the writing experience and their experiences in teaching the writing process can be influential in helping students learn how to write. Zumbrunn et al. (2017) stated that teachers send messages, both implicit and explicit, about their own beliefs about writing in the classroom, and students' perceptions of these messages are often tied to student motivation and engagement. Little research has been conducted to understand teacher perceptions about the writing process. Hall and White (2019) contended that to provide a well-rounded education to all students, it is important for teachers to reflect on how their attitudes towards writing affect their teaching. Teachers' attitudes towards writing can have an effect on students' chances to pursue and enjoy every subject with equal vigor (Hall & White).

Problem Statement

Elementary teachers' attitudes and perceptions about the writing process and teaching the writing process could impact students' writing achievement (Doubet & Southall, 2018). Obtaining a greater understanding of elementary teachers' experiences with, and perspectives about teaching the writing process can inform the development and implementation of instructional strategies and update teacher training and professional development (Doubet & Southall, 2018; Henderson et al., 2017; Slapak-Barski, & Edmonds, 2017). The attitude of the teacher towards the writing process will most likely be evident in the way he/she instructs the task. Cook and Sams (2018) found teachers' approach towards writing and literacy influences how teachers feel about literacy and literacy instruction. Researchers (Brindle et al., 2016) reported three out of four elementary educators felt their colleges' teacher education programs provided little to no instruction on how to teach writing. Confident writing teachers may help build confident writers (Wahleithner, 2018). Some studies indicate a higher self-efficacy for teachers in teaching writing leads to higher quality writing instruction, which leads to better student performance (Hall et al., 2015; Koster et al., 2017). Teacher perceptions,

beliefs, and attitudes about their teaching can influence their instructional practice and impact student learning. The problem is that most grade level students lack writing proficiency and there is a gap in the literature about the perceptions and experiences elementary teachers have about the writing process.

Most grade level students lack the skill to write proficiently. The NCES (2019) found that despite the importance of writing in and out of the classroom, many students within the United States have not mastered the skills necessary for proficient or grade level appropriate writing. According to the NCES, in 2011, 24% of students in grades eight and 12 performed at the Proficient level in writing; 54% of eighth grade and 52% of 12th grade students performed at the Basic level; and only 3% of eighth grade and 12th grade students performed at the Advanced level. In the most recent reports from the NCES, the NAEP (2017) revealed a continued pattern of lower performance for students in 2017; NCES is currently analyzing students' most recent writing scores, as they want to ensure reliability and validity due to the implementation of word processing software (NCES, 2019). Given the importance of writing ability, researchers seek to better understand what impacts student acquisition of literacy skill; however, while much attention is focused on children's early reading development, children's writing development is studied less frequently (White et al., 2016). I proposed that third- and fourth-grade teachers be included in the study for the following reasons: (a) beginning about third grade, student cognition grows considerably and writing development moves from letter recognition, sight words, and simple paragraph construction to short essays

(Culham, 2005); (b) the NAEP (2019) established a writing achievement level at the fourth-grade.

Purpose

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore third- and fourth-grade elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching writing, their experiences in teaching the writing process to students, what strategies they feel are best practices, and what they need to be good teachers of the writing process. Having a greater understanding of elementary teachers' experiences and perceptions in relation to teaching the writing process is important for advancing instructional strategies and informing teacher training and professional development (Doubet & Southall, 2018; Henderson et al., 2017; Slapak-Barski, & Edmonds, 2017). The education system of the southeastern state where this study took place endeavored to prepare students to be effective communicators and writers. Twenty-first century employers expect employees to possess strong reading and writing skills, and students need good writing schools for academic success in postsecondary education. Data about elementary teachers' perceptions and experiences as a teacher of the writing process may inform evidence-based instructional practices for teachers in schools within the state where this study was conducted.

Research Questions

The following research questions guided the study:

RQ1: What are third- and fourth-grade teachers' perceptions of teaching the writing process?

- RQ2: What are the experiences of third- and fourth-grade teachers with teaching the writing process?
- RQ3: What do third- and fourth-grade teachers perceive they need in order to be good teachers of the writing process?

Conceptual Framework

The cognitive process teacher model (Clark & Peterson, 1984) served as the primary conceptual framework for this study. This model showed how a teacher's thoughts could determine behaviors in the classroom (Clark & Peterson). The cognitive process teacher model was used to explore how elementary teachers' perceive and experience the writing process and how these perceptions and experiences impact the way teachers implement the writing process with their students. It is important to examine elementary teachers' thoughts and behaviors with teaching the writing process, as well as how their thoughts and experiences impact their teaching of the writing process. Teachers' beliefs largely affect the way they think, plan, and make decisions (Clark & Peterson). This model is discussed more in Chapter 2.

Culham's 6+1 traits writing model (Culham, 2018) served as a secondary conceptual framework for this study. Quora and Zahran (2018) explained that the 6+1 traits model is based on a set of rubrics that assess different characteristics of a written work. The underlying premise of the model is that writers have control over the essential traits of their writing through the logic of their thinking, insight about the topic, writing skill shaped by experience, and the final draft derived through effort (Quora & Zahran). My understanding of Culham's writing traits is described in Table 1.

Table 1

Traits	Ideas	Organization	Voice	Word choice	Sentence fluency	Conventions and presentation
Descriptions	The meaning and development of the message	Internal structure of the piece	Tone of the piece	Vocabulary the writer uses to convey meaning	The flow of words and phrases throughout the text	The mechanical correctness and overall appearance of the work

Culham's Writing Trait Descriptions

Note. Each writing trait is defined within the table from Culham (2005).

The goal of the model is to guide teachers in helping students develop critical thinking skills about their writing. A series of steps are imbedded in the model that include the following: prewriting, drafting, sharing, revising, editing, and publishing. Educators use the 6+1 traits model to align instruction and assessment. Teachers use the model to help students understand how the traits of writing interact to create good writing (Quora & Zahran, 2018).

The 6+1 traits model is a tool to help teachers with writing instruction and can be used to determine teacher implementation of writing strategies. Nauman et al. (2011) determined that teachers' underlying attitudes and beliefs about what constituted good writing impacted their assessment of students' writing; however, a search for research on elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching the writing process and their experiences with teaching the writing process returns few results. While there is published research investigating the efficacy of the 6+1 traits model, there is little research on what teachers think and feel about teaching the writing process using the 6+1 traits model (Collopy & Arnold, 2017). Studies that focus on elementary teacher's use of Culham's best practices

to teach the writing process indicate successful widespread use in classrooms (Miller et al., 2016). Culham's model is explained more thoroughly in Chapter 2.

Nature of the Study

A basic qualitative method was implemented to explore elementary teachers' perceptions and experiences as a teacher of the writing process. Qualitative research is a method to understand the lived experiences of individuals (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). Key elements of the human experience are captured in qualitative research through data such as interviews, field notes, recordings, photographs, and memos to self (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Yin (2014) believed the qualitative method allows for the exploration of the real-world lived experiences of the participants being studied. For the purposes of this study, the lived experiences of teachers in their role of teaching the writing process can be explored for better understanding of how the event unfolds and their interactions with students.

Interviews with elementary teachers were the sole data collection tool used in this study. Six elementary teachers from third- and fourth-grade were participants in this study. Out of precautions for COVID-19, interviews were conducted using the Zoom video conferencing platform. The research questions guided the development of interview questions and inquiry. Exploration and understanding the meaning people make of a social or human problem are two goals of qualitative research (Creswell & Creswell, 2018; Ravitch & Carl, 2016). Exploring teachers' perceptions of themselves as teachers of the writing process and describing their experiences of teaching writing is aligned with the qualitative nature of the study. Collecting the statements of belief and feeling from

the teachers provided the opportunity to analyze their rich expressions of their experiences. As the research evolved, a variety of themes emerged. Qualitative research consists of a set of material practices that make the world more visible and can lead to world transformations (Creswell & Poth, 2018).

Operational Definitions

Common Core State Standards: The Common Core State Standards (CCSS) are a set of high-quality standards in mathematics and English-language arts (CCSS Initiative, 2020).

Conventions: Conventions involve editing and preparing the piece for the reader (Culham, 2005).

Self-efficacy: Self-efficacy is one's belief or lack of belief that one can bring about a personal outcome or change (Bandura, 1977).

Sentence fluency: Sentence fluency means that sentences are well-written and easy to read aloud (Culham, 2005).

Standardized assessments: "Standardized assessments are empirically developed evaluation tools with established statistical reliability and validity" (American Speech-Language-Hearing Association, 2021).

Voice: Voice is the tone of the piece (Culham, 2005).

Writing Process: "The writing process is an approach to teaching writing that is based on the way students and professionals write which include stages such as prewriting, composing, revising, editing, and publishing" (Gunning, 2000, p. 419).

Zone of proximal development: The zone of proximal development is the space between what students can do independently and the potential of what students can do with help from an adult or peer who is more capable of providing guidance (Gunning, 2000).

Assumptions

Researchers may bring ingrained beliefs and attitudes into their work. Creswell and Poth (2018) advocated the importance of exploring one's philosophical assumptions to better understand the potential influences those assumptions may have on the research. Within my study, I had three assumptions. First, I assumed that all participants who provided information for this study would provide true and honest answers of their perceptions and experiences with the writing process. Second, I assumed that participants would take time to reflect on their responses throughout their interviews. Finally, I assumed that each participant would not be reluctant to share their perceptions and experiences with the writing process due to researcher judgment.

Scope and Delimitations

The scope of the study refers to the parameters under which the study will be operating (Simon & Goes, 2018). For this qualitative study, I employed semistructured interviews with elementary teachers involved in teaching the writing process to collect information related to the research questions designed to explore their experiences and perspectives. Semistructured interviews with six third- and fourth-grade elementary teachers was the data collection method for this study. These semistructured interviews were conducted within a southeastern state with six third- and fourth-grade teachers who were responsible for teaching the writing process. Participants were selected through purposeful sampling congruent with qualitative research methods that sought to obtain rich data from individuals that were knowledgeable and experienced in the phenomena being studied (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). Interviewees were selected using a criterion of third- and fourth-grade teachers having taught writing at least three years and recruited through networking with school faculty, staff, and administration. Recruitment of participants ended when data saturation of information was achieved; it was anticipated that at least 10 teachers would be interviewed; however, due to unforeseen circumstances, six teachers participated in this study. Third- and fourth-grade teachers were chosen as desired participants because the writing expectations of students increases at the third grade and the National Assessment of Writing Progress establishes the first achievement level at Grade 4.

The delimitations of a study are those characteristics that arise from limitations in the scope of a study and by the exclusionary and inclusionary decisions made during the development of the study plan (Simon & Goes, 2018). Delimitations result from choices made by the researcher such as objectives, variables of interest, theoretical perspectives, and the choice of participants (Simon & Goes, 2018). This study was limited to elementary teachers who taught the writing process. The researcher focused solely on their experiences and perceptions of the writing process. The study's findings were applicable to furthering the understanding of the teaching of the writing process with implications for training and embedded professional development.

Limitations

Characteristics of the study design or method that may impact the generalizability of the research findings are considered limitations of the study. Price and Murnan (2004) advised that acknowledging the limitations of a study provides the researcher an opportunity to demonstrate critical thinking about the research problem, literature, and method. One limitation of this study was the small sample size selected from elementary schools within a southeastern state. The small sample size may not be large enough to generalize to a larger population. Cultural differences that may exist within this southeastern state may not be representative of other regions of the United States. A second limitation was that data collected within a short time span, rather than a long longitudinal study, did not allow an understanding of change or stability over time. My feelings about the importance of writing was a third weakness of the study. It was imperative that I respected the participants' responses and guarded against influencing responses or interpreting data based on my own bias.

Significance of the Study

More than half of students in Grades 4, 8, and 12 are unable to write proficiently (NAEP, 2017). Advancing the understanding of the writing process from the teachers' point of view can unlock knowledge about effective strategies for teaching writing (Nauman et al., 2011). A literature search for teachers' perceptions about teaching writing returns few results. This study filled a gap in understanding elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching writing, their experiences in teaching the writing process to students, what strategies they felt were best practices, and what they needed to be good

teachers of the writing process. Obtaining a greater understanding of elementary teachers' experiences with, and perspectives and beliefs about, teaching the writing process can inform the development and implementation of instructional strategies and update teacher training and professional development (Doubet & Southall, 2018; Henderson et al., 2017; Slapak-Barski, & Edmonds, 2017)

Collecting information about teachers' perceptions and experiences of teaching writing can help clarify what teachers are doing in the classroom that is effective in helping their students master writing, and what challenges and barriers teachers feel they face in teaching writing skills. Exploring elementary teachers' perceptions and experiences as a teacher of the writing process has the potential to illuminate the writing process from the teachers' point of view and enrich the body of data about teaching (Hall et al., 2015; Henderson et al., 2017). Alter et al. (2013) believed that examining teacher perceptions enhanced research on teacher practices and student learning which strengthens the field of education.

Results of research on teachers' perceptions of the writing process have the potential to benefit teachers at the local level by increasing the knowledge of what works at individual schools (Casey et al., 2016). The findings from this study may provide school and district administrators with information for better planning of professional development activities and budgeting decisions (Darling-Hammond & Sykes, 1999; Larson & Marsh, 2014). Researchers have commented that implementing research-based techniques for teaching writing has the potential to promote positive social change by enhancing the foundation of student writing skills for personal communication, analytical

thinking, historical record keeping, scientific documentation, business contracts, or abstract literary expression (Avidon, 2015; Darling-Hammond et al., 2017).

Summary

Skill in writing is necessary for students to function successfully at school, in the world at large, and in their personal lives. Writing is a fundamental part of engaging in professional, social, community, and civic activities (National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, 2018). Writing skills are an essential part of the learning process that happens in the classroom starting in the earliest grades. Young children's writing skills are critical to their overall literacy development (Zhang & Quinn, 2018). Teachers who teach the writing process have an enormous responsibility to their students in helping them develop their writing skills. Research findings validate the key role teachers have in teaching the writing process. This qualitative research study seeks to explore elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching writing, their experiences in teaching the writing process to students, what strategies they feel are best practices, and what they need to be good teachers of the writing process.

In Chapter 2, I include a detailed review of the literature examining the perceptions of teachers about the writing process. The challenges teachers face when trying to implement the writing process are identified and the training that teachers received on teaching writing are explained. Chapter 2 concludes with a discussion about how writing is currently being taught in elementary schools.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Over half of students in Grades 4, 8, and 12 lack writing proficiency (NAEP, 2017). Some of the earliest experiences of teaching writing can be traced back as early as the 16th century, when writing was largely taught to support reading (Wyse, 2018). Wyse (2018) explained that imitation, which was widely used by teachers, involved students copying and reproducing text. Teachers' philosophy of writing was heavily reliant on imitation. Imitation was not simply a classroom exercise, but a whole way of thinking that was taken for granted by many teachers (Wyse, 2018). The historical traditions and building blocks of writing could have an impact on the modern elementary teacher's perceptions and experiences with writing. Ginty et al. (2016) found that more than 30 years since the writing process entered classrooms, teachers still struggle with teaching the process to students. This traditional form of writing may not have been in the best interest of the student. Smith (2018) stated that traditional writing lacks the sensitivity and appreciation for children's abilities as language users and learners. Writing pedagogy should allow the students freedom to express their ideas through print (Emig, 1971). Graves (1983) believed children should have freedom during the writing process which led to his introduction of writing workshops that encouraged students to generate ideas, leading to the creation of a finished piece.

Literature Search Strategy

This literature review was conducted through the aid of several professional databases such as Education Source, ERIC, SAGE Journals, EBSCO Discovery Service, and ProQuest Central. The National Writing Project and the National Assessment of Education Statistics sites were also used to conduct research. These databases and websites helped me find scholarly material that aligned with my topic. Terms entered into the databases to acquire information on my topic were *writing process, zone of proximal development, self-efficacy, the* 6+1 *Traits of Writing Model, students' writing performance, Common Core State Standards (CCSS)*, and *writing teachers' perceptions.*

My readings expanded to other related topics and research reviewed by experts in the fields of *history of writing development*, *writing instruction*, and *professional development*. I also searched the literature for research on qualitative method and inquiry as it applies to the research design of this study. The primary resources utilized were Google Scholar, ERIC, and the Walden online library. I created digital folders on my computer for each concept to organize the literature sources.

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study was supported by the cognitive process model and the 6+1 writing traits model guided the exploration of the research questions. The origin of one of the first studies conducted to describe the way teachers' think and behave is reported in *Life in Classrooms* (Jackson, 1968). Research on teachers' cognitive processes and actions gained momentum in the 1960s and 1970s. Clark and Peterson (1984) enhanced the research on teacher-thinking and actions with the development of the cognitive process teacher model. Clark and Peterson explained that the cognitive process teacher model shows how a teachers' thoughts affect his/her behaviors in the classroom and is divided into two parts; constraints and opportunities. These components are affected by teachers' cognition and behaviors (Clark & Peterson, 1984). The constraint portion of the model consists of teachers' thought processes, decision making, and lesson planning, whereas the opportunities portion of the model consists of teachers' actions and their effects, such as teachers' and students' behaviors in the classroom, and student achievement (Clark & Peterson, 1984). The model provides an explanation of the way a teacher's thinking can impact his/her behavior in the classroom (Clark & Peterson, 1984). This thought process model helped explain the way a teacher felt about teaching the writing process impacted the way she implemented the writing process with his/her students. Clark (as cited in Contreras et al., 2020) found that understanding teacher planning means that one understands the way a teacher transforms and interprets knowledge. The way a teacher organizes her plans for implementing the writing process within his/her class is reflective of the way he/she feels about writing. The study of the thinking processes of teachers, which includes organization and interpretation, can lead to processes that guide and determine their behavior (Clark & Yinger, 1977). The perceptions and experiences of the teacher with writing impacts student achievement. The key to increasing student achievement is to maximize the time students are actively instructed by the teacher (Brophy, 2010).

In addition to the cognitive factors that may influence teacher perceptions of the writing process, it is important to discuss one of the most widely used writing process models. Prior to the implementation of the CCCS, writing instruction was very different than it is presently. Decades ago, writing instruction focused primarily on handwriting skills. In 2002, the Northwest Regional Educational Laboratories (NWREL) began work to improve writing instruction in the elementary classroom (Kozlow & Bellamy, 2004).

NWREL research findings indicated problems with students' writing abilities (Kozlow & Bellamy). The research goal was to develop a writing program that was built on the current instruction that emphasized grammar, mechanics, and a writing process.

Elementary teachers are faced with the complex responsibility of teaching students to engage in the writing process. Collopy and Arnold (2017) found that adapting to students' individual needs is critical when implementing the writing process thus neglecting to craft writing instruction that meets the needs of individual may exacerbate writing difficulties. The origin of the 6+1 Traits of writing model emerged from Culham's observations of her own son's frustrations with the writing process (Culham, 2005). The model is designed around seven main attributes: ideas, organization, voice, word choice, sentence fluency, conventions, and presentation (Culham, 2005). Each attribute has a scoring rubric designed to align with each writing trait. Culham (2005) believed the value in the framework was found in examining the role writing traits play as writers progress through the writing process and become increasingly more confident and fluent in their writing. Each attribute is also designed to inform and prepare students for each component of the writing process. The overall goal of the model is to make writing more enjoyable for students (Culham, 2005).

The premise of the 6+1 Traits of Writing model is to promote writing achievement and nurture critical thinking among students. Bridges (2011) found that a breakthrough was formed through writing instruction and assessment and that, as a result, teachers have been enabled to become better at teaching writing and enabled students to become skilled, effective, and thoughtful writers. Each trait within the model is aligned with an assessment that allows the teacher to assess any genre of writing students choose. There is a distinct method of assessing the main characteristics of writing independent one from another that is embedded in the model (Culham, 2005). The National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance (2018) found that a focus on specific traits of writing may give students and teachers a shared framework and vocabulary to identify and discuss strengths and weaknesses. Attention on specific writing traits allows teachers and students to form a plan for revision of an essay and to build skills in a certain aspect of writing. The assessment stage follows the revision process whereby the student edits to produce a piece aligned with the 6+1 traits.

The cognitive process teacher model and the 6+1 Traits Model were used to focus on exploring teachers' perceptions of teaching the writing process. The 6+1 model is similar to the basic writing process model which is used expansively across the United States and the elementary schools where the study took place. The models supported the research questions by examining the world of the teacher in teaching writing and how they felt about the experience. The models were integral in forming interview questions that explored teachers' perceptions and experiences, and in the data analysis of interview responses.

Literature Review Related to Key Concepts

Writing Development

Writing development can emerge from children as early as 18 months. Rowe (2018) observed that 18-month-old writers used marks to represent things other than themselves. Dyson et al. (as cited in Rowe, 2018) uncovered a consensus among early

literacy researchers that young children's writing involves weaving together a variety of sign systems, including talk, writing, and dramatic play to make meaning of their marks. Evidence of a child's writing development can be seen through their use of gesturing, Vygotsky found that gesturing is the initial visual sign in which the future writing of the child is contained (Rowe, 2018). Gesturing is a precursor to a child's language development. Rowe (2018) established that "gesturing provides a foundation to increasingly complex linguistic constructions" (p. 18).

As early as primary school, students are tasked with forming letters and writing one syllable words. Hall and White (2019) stated that early composition activities enhance phonological awareness, alphabet knowledge, and print awareness which are associated linked to reading and writing fluency. Primary and elementary teachers have the responsibility of helping students enhance their writing development through organization of ideas, increasing the sophistication of vocabulary and syntax, and encouraging a more demanding rigor of writing (CCSS Initiative, 2020).

From kindergarten through 12th grade, students are faced with expectations for writing and are expected to perform the skills described in the language of the standards. Students advancing through the grades are expected to meet each year's grade specific standards and retain or further develop skills and understanding mastered in preceding grades (CCSS Initiative, 2020). Among the writing standards at the elementary level, students are expected to write original pieces from each genre of writing with guidance and support (CCSS Initiative, 2020). Although the writing standards at the middle and high school level are similar to elementary standards, students in advanced grade levels

must write more independently and their writing must demonstrate increased complexity and mastery of the writing standards. Writing standards are prevalent throughout each state's curriculum within the United States. Teachers instruct, guide, and encourage students' writing development.

History of the Writing Process

Moffett (1982) believed that the substance of writing transcends beyond copying, transcribing, plagiarizing, and paraphrasing, but involves students' meditating and transcribing his/her innermost thoughts. Throughout the 16th century, writing lacked student-voice. During this period and for centuries afterwards, students were taught to copy and reproduce text (Shayer, 1972). Many philosophers of writing began to voice their perceptions on the value in allowing student-writing to become personable and individualized. Emig (1977) believed as students were mostly expressing themselves verbally, it was necessary to be able to express themselves through writing. Lacking in the traditional form of writing is student authenticity. Smith (2018) stated that traditional writing lacks the sensitivity and appreciation for children's potential to learn and use language. Theorists' beliefs that writing should be more attributable to the thoughts and feelings of the student emerged from the tradition of copying and reproducing text.

Emig (1977) stated that writing serves learning uniquely because writing as process-and-product embodies a cluster of attributes that correspond uniquely to certain powerful learning strategies. Emig believed that students should have the freedom to write and learn from writing, Emig's theory of student writing lacked formality and organization, rather the core of her theory for student writing focused on one's language processing through writing. Writing should logically and theoretically involve contrasts and distinctions between writing and all other verbal language processes (Emig, 1977). Graves (1983) argued that primary/elementary students should have the freedom to develop their own ideas during the writing process workshops and later produce a finished product composed of his/her ideas. As students began to acquire freedom in their writing, teachers were tasked with the responsibility of helping students navigate the writing process as many teachers, prior to the introduction of the writing process in schools, were mostly familiar with teaching students to copy and reproduce text or imitation. Imitation was not simply an isolated classroom experience, but a way of thinking that was taken for granted by many teachers (Wyse, 2018). With the implementation of the writing process, the teachers' role transitioned to the facilitator of writing, rather than authoritarian. The teacher's role became akin to that of an editor (Wyse, 2018). Teachers' new responsibility of teaching the writing process and the expectations for teachers' implementation with the writing process described in state standards and curriculums began to emerge.

State Curriculums and Writing

Engagement in the writing process is a requirement throughout state curriculums across the United States. State and local administrators have expectations for teachers to have students master these writing standards by the school year's end. Though state curriculums include thorough expectations for students' engagement with the writing process, teaching the writing standards outlined in state curriculums could be problematic. Blanch et al. (2017) found that kindergarten through 12th grade standards represent a spiral curriculum in which the writing process recurred, but the reciprocal and iterative nature of the writing process was not truly addressed. State writing standards are among the building blocks that prepare students for their future once they graduate high school. Writing is the currency of the new workplace and global economy; it is a bridge to the future (National Writing Project, 2020). Therefore, teachers are faced with various pressures to help students master the CCSS. Since this study took place within a southeastern state, I have examined the writing standards for that state. According to this state's department of education, school administrators require students to write narrative, expository, and informative texts with guidance and support before moving to the next grade level.

Teachers must teach the standards aligned with the CCSS amidst the demands of a growing diverse population which includes students who are English language learners (ELLs). With the increase in the number of ELL students and the rigorous requirements imposed by the CCSS, teachers are left unprepared (Johnson & Wells, 2017). The school year involves the strain teachers endure to teach the CCSS with the expectation that students perform satisfactorily on standardized tests. Accountability pressures and the CCSS has created complex demands for teachers (Frank et al., 2020). Many teachers experience burnout as a result of teaching the CCSS while also preparing students to take standardized tests due to the thriving demands of the CCSS. Teachers are challenged with the increased language and literacy demands across the curriculum required by the CCSS (Johnson & Wells, 2017).

The Importance of the Writing Process

The ability to proficiently engage in the writing process is important to the literacy development of students. High quality writing instruction is an important factor in supporting developing writers as they learn to plan, write, compose, and revise text (DeSmedt et al., 2020). Miller et al. (2016) reported that the implementation of the 6+1 Traits Model for a 9-week period within a fourth-grade classroom was followed by an improvement in the students' writing performance. The 6+1 Traits Writing Model can have a significant role in strengthening students' writing proficiency through building sentence fluency, helping to organize one's thoughts and ideas on paper, and the model can also help the student find his/her literary voice. The process of training students to write begins at the elementary school level. Each child needs a certain level of support, first provided by the family, then by early childhood education programs to develop fundamental reading-writing skills and knowledge (Kartal et al., 2016).

The writing process enhances students' communication skills. The revision stage of the writing process helps to develop and strengthen students' communication skills. Revision focuses on having others offer feedback for revising ideas to convey meaning and clarify ideas (Blanch et al., 2017). This skill is most likely not learned without the help or guidance of a teacher or experienced writer.

Engaging in the writing process can motivate students to want to write. Muhammad and Abdel (2019) found that writing motivation plays an influential role in shaping students' writing experiences. The teacher is influential in making the experience a motivational one that the student can use to energize their pathway forward into the writing process. Students' perceptions of the writing experience can also affect how they see themselves as writers and how they approach writing (Zumbrunn et al., 2017). After students develop motivation for reading and writing, they acquire the skills necessary for effective reading and extend that knowledge to content area applications (Park et al., 2017). When students believe the teacher is taking the content of their writing seriously, then they are motivated to write (Koster et al., 2017). The process of allowing students independence in what they want to write about can help motivate students as well. Hodges (2017) stated that students thrive on the ability to choose their own writing assignments and activities.

Students' reading comprehension is supported by the writing process. Traditionally, writing and reading have been taught separately. Collins et al. (2017) suggested that due to political views, professional organizations, and pedagogical and developmental perceptions, writing has been taught separately since colonial times; however, Collins et al. maintained that because of the reduced nature of teaching reading and writing to low performing students and the requirement for students to construct written responses to literature questions, reading and writing should be taught concurrently. When students learn to use more sophisticated syntax in their own writing, they become better able to understand it in their own reading (Hochman & Wexler, 2017). Surrounding students with literature helps them understand themselves as writers and can prompt students to want to learn more information on a topic of interest from advanced text. Graves (1983) stated that children need to be surrounded by poetry, stories, information books, biography, science and history, imaginative, and factual books which helps students with dramatics, problem solving, and precise language as these literature pieces are influential when constructing a writing piece.

Teaching the writing process is a highly complex and cognitive activity that requires the guidance of self-directed activity (Institution of Education Sciences, 2018). Teachers also instruct students to set writing goals for what they want to accomplish, and how to communicate effectively to the audience(s) for whom they are writing (Institution of Education Sciences, 2018). Prewriting, revising, editing, and publishing are the four major components of the writing process. Each component serves as a hierarchal means of support and accountability as the student works towards completing an authentic piece. Syarofi et al. (2018) believed that by getting feedback on the draft from the teacher and class peers, the writer is able to recognize and revise what needs to be improved which could lead to a better quality of writing. While revising and rewriting, students should focus mostly on the transference of their thoughts and the intent of the paper. Throughout the writing process, teachers should encourage students to focus on their thoughts and organize their ideas, rather than grammar and error correction (Smith, 2018). Evolving from the revision stage to the publishing stage allows students to share their writing with their peers. This final stage of writing allows the writer to gain feedback on his/her piece. Gaining feedback from fellow classmates can assist in building one's confidence as a writer. Smith (2018) understood that sharing writing with peers helps the writer build confidence internally and externally. Each block of the writing process helps to define writing's importance on the academic spectrum.

The process approach to writing serves an important role in the reading and writing development of a student. Smith (2018) stated that successes of the writing process approach, such as students who spend more time writing, outperform those in traditional writing programs. Students who use a larger number of process-writing strategies write better and students who were asked by their teachers to write papers longer than one page and once or twice a month wrote better papers (Smith, 2018). Engaging in the writing process has the potential to increase students' reading performance. Hochman and Wexler (2017) stated that "when students learn to use more sophisticated syntax in their own writing, they become better able to understand it when they encounter it in their reading" (p. 33).

Teachers and the Writing Process

Grade level students in the United States are underperforming in the area of writing. According to the most recent writing results data, approximately 30% of America's students in Grades 4, 8, and 12 performed at or above proficient in writing (NAEP, 2017). Underperformance in writing proficiency could be attributed to teachers' lack of consistency and motivation when teaching the writing process. The increasing attention for motivational factors in these theoretical writing models goes hand in hand with empirical findings consistently showing that writing motivation and self-efficacy for writing are positively related to students' writing performance (DeSmedt et al., 2019).

Instructional strategies and learning tasks that facilitate the writing process are repetition, modeling, and feedback. Repetition is important for growth as it allows the learner to practice a skill over time until it becomes easier (Graves, 1983). Modeling the writing process can have a profound impact on students' growth with writing. Modeling is an important instructional technique that allows teachers to demonstrate and powerfully draw attention to the processes involved in writing and the purposes for writing (Zhang & Quinn, 2018). Teachers are prone to "assign" writing, rather than teach it; yet students need modeling and guided practice if they are to grow as writers (Blanch et al., 2017). Rather than teachers being bystanders while students engage in the writing process, they must offer support, provide feedback, and model writing practice (Hodges, 2017). Constructive teacher feedback helps students become proficient writers. Students benefit from timely, clear, and specific feedback on their writing; and from seeing and trying to imitate what successful writing looks like (Goldstein, 2017).

Teachers are expected to provide guidance and support to students with their writing but may lack the skills needed to effectively help their pupils. Teachers need a deep understanding of language, of process, of pedagogy, and of the interface between them to teach writing effectively (Parr & Wilkinson, 2016). Many teachers lack the skills needed to teach writing effectively which could have a physical and/or emotional impact on teachers' well-being. Teachers' knowledge and beliefs often affect student-outcomes (Howell et al., 2018). Professional development, lack of sufficient knowledge, and time could be among the potential challenges that teachers face while trying to teach students the writing process. Bastug (2016) credited the teaching of writing as among the duties of teachers which lead to teachers' stress, burnout, and anxiety.

Teacher Knowledge about the Writing Process

In an age in which teachers are responsible for teaching writing standards at each grade level and preparing students for standardized assessments which consist of writing, teachers should have sufficient knowledge of the writing process. Dockrell et al. (2019) stated that teachers need to be able to profile pupils developing writing skills so appropriate instruction can be provided. The foundation for the nurture and enhancement of teachers' knowledge of writing could begin as early as their preservice teacher years. The development of a strong platform during this time could be influential to the teacher's ability to teach and convey the necessary skills and concepts of the writing process to students. Trainee teachers should know what writing involves. When teachers lack pedagogical knowledge about writing or do not have skills to use that knowledge in their teaching, there is a negative impact on their ability to teach and assess students' writing (Hussein, 2019).

Teachers' knowledge of the writing process could have an impact on their perceptions of the task. In studies of classroom practice there is the suggestion that most teachers devote little time to the teaching of writing if they feel unprepared to teach writing (Brenner & McQuirk, 2019). Teachers must understand the writing process themselves before they can share with students and develop each student's skills as a writer (Curtis, 2017). Many teachers have stated that their college teacher education courses did not fully train them on the way to teach the writing process (Brenner & McQuirk, 2019). Teachers have reported that they are not adequately prepared to teach writing; their teacher preparation programs spent less time on writing instruction than reading; and they were not able to translate their learning from teacher education programs into practice (Brenner & McQuirk, 2019).

Time

Time is another factor among the challenges teachers may face when teaching the writing process. In the face of already-full schedules, teachers must be supported, not only to make time for students to write about ideas of their choosing, but also to keep that time sacred (Buckley-Marudas, 2018). Yet, the demands of preparing students to meet state curriculum standards for the year and meet the goals of annual standardized assessments and benchmarks may leave little time to focus on the elements of writing. Graham (2019) found writing to be a neglected skill as a result of 8th-12th students' poor performance with writing over time. One of the main findings which emerged from a 28-day, global study on the teaching of writing was that most teachers spend little time teaching the skill to students (Graham, 2019).

In a review of a report by the National Commission on Writing, Graham (2019) found that students' relatively poor performance over time on standardized writing assessments and other indicators of students' writing skills led the National Commission on Writing to label writing a neglected skill in America. Many teachers spend little time teaching students to write due to lack of sufficient knowledge on teaching writing. M. Ryan et al. (2021) found that "teachers' immersion in writing without direct links to content and pedagogical knowledge and transfer is not sufficient to improve students' attainment of writing skills" (p. 4). Teachers are faced with the demands to teach writing and must allocate time to teach students how to engage in the writing process. Writing is a complex and challenging task, requiring a considerable amount of instructional time (Graham, 2019). Gaining insight into the teacher's perceptions towards writing could be insightful.

Teachers' Perceptions of the Writing Process

In my literature search, there were few articles on teacher's perceptions of the writing process. Teacher perceptions on writing may change the expectations for writing over time (Sturk & Lindgren, 2019). In the pre-writing process era, elementary students' writing consisted of writing letters of the alphabet, copying, and writing posture (Sturk & Lindgren). Sturk and Lindgren suggested that the pre-writing expectations influenced teachers' perceptions of writing to be aligned more with the writing mechanics of neatness, correct letter formation, and holding a pencil correctly. Currently, students are tasked with more complex expectations for the writing process. Among those expectations are sophisticated mechanics and higher order thinking skills. McCarthey and Woodard (2018) advised that teachers' perceptions on teaching the writing process could influence their approach to teaching students how to write and what is important in the writing process.

The Emergence of the Writing Process

Theorists of the 21st century began to challenge the tradition of writing and propose that writing become authentic to the writer. Emig was one of the initial theorists who began to theorize writing as a formal process suggesting that writing be categorized into three stages: prewriting, writing, and rewriting (Larsen, 1983). Prewriting involves the writer strategizing a plan for writing ideas. Prewriting is the stage of discovery in the writing process when a person assimilates his subject to himself (Rohman, 1965). The writing or drafting stage of the composing process involves the writer drafting his/her initial thoughts and details about a topic. Drafting means generating work in first and subsequent instances which will involve the writer's awareness that at some point what is produced will need to be revised and edited (Harper & Kroll, 2020). During the rewriting stage of the writing process, the writer produces a finished piece. In rewriting, the writer rereads and rewrites a draft of the whole clarifying and extending the fitness of its parts in a whole structure (Larsen, 1983). Each stage of the process helps the writer produce a finished piece that reflects his/her thoughts and ideas on a topic and can promote self-efficacy with writing. In the context of writing, self-efficacy has been shown to be consistent with writing achievement (Demirel & Aydin, 2019).

Teachers' Experiences with the Writing Process

Teachers' experiences with writing can be both personal and professional, with each having the potential to affect the other. Cremlin and Oliver (2017) stated that teachers who identify as writers are able to provide richer classroom writing experiences. The way in which student teachers are prepared to teach writing can also have an impact on their experiences with writing once they become teachers. Saine and West (2017) contended that teacher education programs must do more to develop their prospective teachers' competence in writing instruction and assume the role of writing coaches. Bastug (2016) advocated investigating teachers' feelings and experiences in the learning and teaching process to better understand how to improve teacher efficacy and quality of teaching. A teacher's own writing success as a student could correlate to the teacher's attitude and skill when teaching the writing process to his/her students (S. Kent & Wanzek, 2016). The perspective of the teacher towards writing could evolve from his/her personal and professional experiences with the writing process. McCarthey and Woodard (2018) discovered when teachers' beliefs about writing instruction do not align with the intent of the underlying material, teachers tend to reject the curriculum. S. Kent and Wanzek (2016) established that positive personal writing experiences such as an interest in writing at an early age or an impact made from a particular event or class, resulted in higher teacher self-efficacy, whereas negative personal writing experiences can lead to negative teacher self-efficacy.

The formative years of present-day teachers may have had an impact on their personal experiences with writing. McCarthey and Woodard (2018) maintained that teachers' personal experiences with the writing process can positively or negatively impact the way in which they proceed with the teaching of writing. Many teachers do not view themselves as effective in teaching students how to write. Sturk and Lindgren (2019) stated that teachers are sifting through their beliefs about writing as well as their personal histories and experiences with learning to write, and these beliefs influence their instruction. Although some teachers' personal experiences with writing may have been negative, the responsibility to teach students the writing process remains. The lack of personal experience with authentic writing could be the cause for many teachers searching for effective strategies to reignite writing in literacy blocks (Blanch et al., 2017). As personal experiences with writing play a role in teachers' perceptions, professional experiences with writing contribute to the way teachers approach the task of writing.

Each day teachers across the United States are required to teach state curriculums and standards which are composed of expectations for writing among students. As teachers are challenged with these writing requirements, many of them are unsure and lack the skills necessary to teach writing. The unpreparedness many teachers feel to teach writing has not eased the demands of the writing curriculums as the urgency for students to engage in the writing process has gained momentum. The emphasis the United States' CCSS has placed on writing by requiring students to write in all subject areas, compels more focus on writing to learn (Blanch et al., 2017). Writing philosophies and experiences can influence how teachers respond to new changes within their school's writing curriculum (McCarthey & Woodard, 2018). Professional development could impact teachers' experiences with the writing process depending upon how effective the workshop is and how effective the teacher is in implementing writing methods learned within the professional development session. Darling-Hammond et al. (2017) stated that a growing number of rigorous studies have established that well designed professional development can, when effectively implemented, lead to desirable changes in teacher practice and student outcomes. Searching for articles on teachers' experiences with the writing process returned results, but my pursuit for articles on teachers' actual classroom experiences with teaching the writing process was unsuccessful.

Teacher Education Programs

Teacher education programs are designed to prepare student teachers for academic life within the classroom. Teacher education programs consist of a diverse group of courses in various academic areas, yet the programs lack sufficient writing training. When surveyed, teachers have reported they are not adequately prepared to teach writing as a result of little time spent on the teaching of writing in their teacher education programs and that they were not generally able to translate their learning in teacher preparation into classroom practice (Brenner & McQuirk, 2019). Sanders et al. (2020) reported that historically, writing instruction in teacher education programs has been neglected in curriculum design, policy contexts, and literacy research. Although teacher education programs are designed to prepare student teachers to effectively teach students, there are students who emerge from these programs feeling a lack of preparation to teach students to engage in the writing process. Hall and White (2019) stated that many teacher education programs often neglect training their student teachers how to teach writing. Many teachers express that their teacher education programs did not provide them with adequate training on how to effectively teach the writing process. Brenner and McQuirk (2019) found that many teachers feel as though their teacher education programs inadequately prepared them to teach writing, as most of their time was spent on reading skills, rather than writing.

Once student teachers become certified educators, they are responsible for teaching their students how to engage in the writing process. Lack of preparation in this area could present a challenge for both the teacher and the student. Saine and West (2017) found that limited instruction in teaching writing resulted in new content area teachers entering their classrooms underprepared to teach writing. Although writing requirements are evident in various state standards and curriculums throughout the United States, few teacher preparation programs offer writing courses. Sanders et al. (2020) uncovered that writing pedagogy is too often missing from kindergarten through 12th grade teacher preparation programs with only one in four programs having a writing course. Due to the lack of preparedness to teach writing among many teachers, professional development workshops could provide remediation in the area of writing.

Professional Development

Providing comprehensive professional development with ongoing coaching and support, teacher knowledge and skills with writing skills will improve (Bresina & McMaster, 2020). Darling-Hammond et al. (2017) defined professional development focused on helping teachers teach writing, as structured professional learning that results in changes to teacher knowledge and practices, and improvements in student learning outcomes. Teachers' competency in teaching specific writing skills can be increased through professional development in areas such as explicit prewriting activities, specific feedback, and effective collaboration between teachers and students (Curtis, 2017). However, although there are benefits to professional development, there is evidence that following participation in professional development workshops, teachers may continue to struggle with teaching the writing process. if teachers continue to lack comfort and understanding in teaching writing (Darling-Hammond et al.). Therefore, the role of professional development in the teaching of the writing process could be a potential challenge for teachers. Teachers may need additional support after attending professional development sessions. Important features that have proven to be effective for teachers' professional development are consistency with existing knowledge and beliefs, focus on content and how students learn that content, alignment with state standard, opportunities for teachers to be involved in active learning, and collaboration between teachers (Koster et al., 2017).

Professional development for teachers is provided within many schools across the United States. The objective for professional development is for teachers to obtain information, training, and modeling on teaching a concept or task to students. Bresina and McMaster (2020) stated that to support teachers in developing and sustaining the necessary knowledge and skills required to successfully implement professional development and ongoing coaching shows promise of effectiveness. The objective is for teachers to deepen their knowledge and understanding of the writing process. Professional development can foster teachers' writing proficiency and in turn improve students' writing achievements (Curtis, 2017). Professional development with writing could nurture the fears, anxiety, uncertainty, and/or intimidation teachers may feel when teaching the writing process. School administrators, policymakers, and teachers look to professional development as a necessity for improving writing instruction and student writing (Lillge, 2019). Professional development with writing also allows teachers the ability to collaborate and plan together more in an effort to intensify their knowledge on teaching the writing process. Hall and White (2019) found that it is imperative for

teachers to collaborate with their teammates and make a commitment to include more opportunities for students to write and keep each other accountable.

The effectiveness of professional development, as it relates to preparing teachers to teach writing, could rely on teacher motivation, sufficient time to teach writing, and the quality of the writing workshop. The process of embracing teacher-motivation as one engages in professional development with writing could be a contributing factor to teacher-success with teaching writing to students. McKeown et al. (2019) asserted that quality teaching is critical to student learning, and professional development for teachers is viewed as one of the most promising interventions for addressing teacher quality. Sufficient preparation during professional writing workshops could help teachers feel more supported and anchored in the professional development process. Koster et al. (2017) affirmed that training teachers in applying effective writing practices increases their self-efficacy for teaching writing which is positively related to their quality of instruction.

Teachers may emerge from writing training with a sense of commitment and preparedness to teach the task yet lack time to fully implement teaching students to write. A sufficient amount of time for students to spend immersed in the writing process could play a pivotal role in students' writing success. Hall (2019) believed that an appropriate segment of time for writing is among the factors for effective writing. Essential for the student and teacher is enough time to write. Miller et al. (2016) found that young writers must be allowed time to write, and that time should be allotted for feedback on what they have written. Support from a knowledgeable and caring teacher is critical for students as they work through the writing process (Miller et al., 2016). Providing opportunities for teachers to have time to feel adept at implementing writing instruction into the classroom following professional development is important. Without time made available and institutional encouragement to improve their abilities and effectiveness, teachers reported feeling they could not teach writing at quality levels (A. Kent & Brannan, 2016).

The quality of professional development could play a pivotal role in the attitudes of teachers and students towards the application of the writing process. McKeown et al. (2019) stated that professional development is viewed as one of the most promising interventions to improving teacher quality and is critical to student learning. Professional development workshops on writing should be motivational and adaptable for teachers to gain new information on how to teach writing to students and transfer the information to students in a way that is manageable and efficient. Quoura et al. (2018) found that the professional development of teacher quality is essential in fostering improved learning for all students since it helps teachers learn and implement effective approaches. Professional development can build a teacher's confidence about teaching writing. For schools and districts, it is essential for teachers' confidence that purposeful, practical, and ongoing professional development opportunities in writing are provided (Lehman, 2017). Teachers also need ongoing writing resources to nurture their professional development experience. Many teachers feel supported to teach writing when they are provided with resources to support writing instruction (Philippakos & Voggt, 2021).

Resources

Teachers need adequate resources to teach writing. Instructional resources are very important in helping teachers reach instructional goals (Setyowati & Sukmawan, 2019). Support from local and state school administrators for teachers during their teaching of the writing process, as well as word processing training for students are resources teachers need to teach students how to write. Graham (2019) stated that stakeholders, such as school administrators, instructional coaches and parents, need to know that writing is important; promotes successful learning; the time spent writing and teaching writing is insufficient in most classrooms; and many students in their district or state are not developing the writing skills needed to be successful in school, college, or work. Students need sufficient typing skills to write successfully, as many standardized writing assessments are administered electronically, requiring students to type their responses. Teachers should be equipped to teach students how to type fluently on electronic writing tests. Robinson et al. (2019) found that one third of teachers either teach themselves or use their existing knowledge to support digital pedagogy. The field should offer more targeted training for writing and communicating with teachers about the use of digital resources (Robinson et al., 2019). Teachers are able to influence pedagogy, practice, and research; thus, it is important to be well-informed about how digital technology has been used in the writing program, knowledgeable about whether and how its use has supported the development of students' writing skills, and aware of the barriers teachers face in implementing technology-mediated writing instruction (C. Williams & Beam, 2019).

Student Readiness

Students write at different levels, thus creating a possible challenge for teachers. Students' readiness for writing occurs at different stages. To master writing skills, students must first become proficient at listening, speaking, reading, and structure skills according to their level (Kencana & Melati, 2020). Teachers should be ready to accommodate students wherever they are in their readiness for writing, which could be implemented in the form of differentiating writing instruction for students in small groups or one on one according to their writing levels. Dack (2019) expressed that differentiating instruction calls on teachers to adjust content, instructional methods, student products, and aspects of the learning environment to align with learner differences. The process of accommodating student readiness for writing through differentiation could reveal the need for professional development and time to collaboratively plan with peer teachers. Postholm (2018) stated that giving teachers time to collaborate was one way that principals could support teachers' professional development.

Summary

Throughout the literature review, I found general support regarding the origins of the cognitive process teacher model and studies on teachers' thoughts and behaviors, as well as the efficacy of Culham's 6+1 writing traits. I also uncovered supportive information on writing development, the evolution of the writing process, and the current status of writing in the classroom. However, there was a lack of information that discussed elementary teachers' experiences and perceptions about the writing process, and minimal discussion of what teachers feel they need to teach the writing process.

Among the major findings was information which discussed writing development. As pre-Kindergarten students are presented with writing opportunities to strengthen their writing development, elementary teachers have the responsibility of helping students enhance their development with writing (CCSS Initiative, 2020). At a time when elementary teachers assume great responsibility for teaching writing within our schools to prepare students for writing expectations in higher grade-levels, they face many challenges. The teacher's role in increasing students' writing development could rely on his/her own perceptions and experiences. Hall et al. (2021) expressed that teachers' attitudes towards teaching writing are a critical element in determining the quality of writing instruction they plan for and will provide to their students. Many teachers feel underprepared to nurture students' writing development. Resources, such as stakeholder support and word processor training to prepare students and teachers for electronic standardized writing assessments are preparatory tools for teachers to teach writing (Graham, 2019; Robinson et al., 2019). Another important finding involved foundational information on the writing process. The writing process emerged from the theoretical analysis that students needed freedom in their writing which was not obtained through copying and reproducing text (Moffett, 1982). Finally, my findings involved information on professional development for teachers, standardized writing assessments, and challenges teachers face when teaching writing such as time, state curriculums, and lack of sufficient writing training within teacher education programs. Most students in Grades 4, 8, and 12 are underperforming on standardized writing assessments (NAEP, 2017). Many teachers have expressed their teacher education programs did not prepare them to

teach students how to write (Brenner & McQuirk, 2019). Professional development, as it relates to increasing teachers' knowledge with teaching students to write, can be pivotal in helping students' increase their writing fluency (Howell et al., 2018). Each state has writing expectations written into each grade level that teachers are expected to help students master by the end of the school year (McCarthey & Woodard, 2018). Many teachers feel as though they lack sufficient time to teach writing due to the need to satisfy other curricular requirements. These findings are important for developing questions that can further explore third- and fourth- grade teacher perceptions about the writing process and what they need to be successful instructors of the writing process.

Clark and Peterson's (1984) cognitive thought process model served as the conceptual framework for this study. Teachers' thought processes and the impact their thought processes have on behavior is described in this model helped to understand teachers' perceptions and experiences with teaching the writing process. Elementary teachers' skills and knowledge with the writing process are important for students' desired performance on standardized writing assessments and writing fluency. However, teachers have the responsibility of addressing students' readiness for writing individually or collectively through differentiation. Van Geel et al. (2019) stated that ideally, teachers should not use a one-size- fits all basis but differentiate instruction activities deliberately so that students receive instruction that matches their needs. There is an agreement among scholars on the importance of students engaging in the writing process. However, scholars recognize challenges with the writing process, such as teachers' lack of preparation and time to teach writing (Graham, 2019).

In Chapter 3, I describe the study design. My role as researcher is discussed. The process for selecting participants, data collection tools and data collection process is provided within this chapter. Issues of trustworthiness, credibility, transferability, dependability, confirmability, and ethical procedures are explained. Included in Chapter 3 is the research design, participant selection logic, recruitment procedures, and descriptions of the instrumentation, data collection, and data analysis.

Chapter 3: Methodology

In this basic qualitative study, I endeavored to explore elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching writing, their experiences in teaching the writing process to students, what strategies they feel are best practices, and what they need to be good teachers of the writing process. While there are a variety of studies that consider the writing process and the importance of students' writing, there is a gap in the literature about the perception and experiences elementary teachers have with the writing process. I found few studies on elementary teachers' experiences and perceptions about the writing process. The results from this study may help inform school administrators of teachers' experiences and feelings with the writing process which can be a foundation to build an ongoing support plan as an optional source of support for teachers who would like guidance with teaching writing.

Chapter 3 includes the research design, rationale, research questions, participant selection logic, recruitment procedures, instrumentation, and the plan for data collection and analysis. Ethical procedures are also addressed in this chapter, as are trustworthiness, credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability. A chapter summary concludes the chapter.

Research Design and Rationale

In Chapter 2, I discussed literature that addressed the challenges teachers face when teaching students to write proficiently. Findings suggested teachers may lack the skills necessary to teach students to write fluently on grade level (Poch et al., 2020). Elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching the writing process and their experiences with writing could be contributors to the majority of grade level students' lack of writing fluency. Many teachers do not feel prepared to teach writing (Graham, 2019). Hodges et al. (2019) stated that teachers often report a lack of preparation from their teacher education programs, piecemeal curriculum, underdeveloped personal writing skill, and lack of time in the school day as reasons writing is not taught extensively. Although many teachers feel ill prepared to teach writing, there is a need for elementary students to master writing skills (DeSmedt et al., 2020). Understanding the perceptions and experiences of elementary teachers about teaching the writing process is the basis of this generic qualitative study. The research questions were:

- RQ1: What are third- and fourth-grade teachers' perceptions of teaching the writing process?
- RQ2: What are the experiences of third- and fourth-grade teachers with teaching the writing process?
- RQ3: What do third- and fourth-grade teachers perceive they need in order to be good teachers of the writing process?

Research Methodology

The basic qualitative design was appropriate for this study, as it enabled me to use interviews as the mechanism to explore elementary teacher perceptions in-depth. Through the basic qualitative design, researchers are allowed to focus on their personal intellectual interest and purport knowledge as an end unto itself, and a quest to discover truth (Patton, 2015). The method is often chosen when the purpose is to provide a description of a specific phenomenon or experience (Nicolas, 2015). The basic qualitative approach allows for understanding the lived experiences of individuals (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). This approach addresses how the participant makes meaning of a situation or phenomenon (Merriam & Grenier, 2019). With this approach, the exploration of elementary teachers' perceptions about the writing process and their experiences in teaching the writing process were possible.

Kahlke (2014) maintained that a basic qualitative research design stands apart from other qualitative methodologies. The basic qualitative approach presented the opportunity for me to discover meaning and understanding surrounding the unexplored phenomenon of elementary teacher perceptions about and experiences with the writing process, without the limitations and restrictions of other methodologies. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) expressed the view that generic research is an approach to comprehend and illuminate the meaning of people's experiences. The research questions guided the development of the interview questions. Interviewing the participants empowered a more profound discovery of participants' mindsets, viewpoints, and thoughts about teaching the writing process.

Rationale for the Chosen Methodology

Ethnography, grounded theory, case study, and a phenomenological design are other qualitative approaches that I considered. The core focus of the auto/ethnographic design is culture and how it relates to the researcher and/or a group of people (Patton, 2015). The culture of a person or a group of people was not the premise for my study. I understood grounded theory to be appropriate for studies of diverse phenomena and large data sets, whereas exploring teachers' perceptions and experiences is focused on a single topic. I did not feel that a case study approach would allow me to fully investigate the research questions for this study. A single interview would limit the ability to explore multiple perceptions, restricting the ability to understand a variety of experiences, views, opinions, feelings, rewards, and challenges. Patton (2015) stated that phenomenology is interested in recovering the living moment of the now. Various attributes of writing were discussed throughout this paper, including history and development; therefore, I determined that my study did not align with the phenomenological design. The premise of this study is the writing process, which is not a phenomenon, as the writing process is evolutionary.

My research focused solely on qualitative components, such as the perceptions and feelings of third- and fourth-grade teachers. Therefore, no form of a quantitative design was used for this study, as numerical data were not collected for this project. The basic qualitative approach allowed the exploration of teachers' perceptions and experiences related to the writing process. Qualitative inquiry documents what happens among real people in the real world in their own words, from their own perceptions, and within their own contexts (Patton, 2015). Data analysis of teachers' interview responses can provide honest and rich insights into what teachers feel about their role in teaching the writing process. The discoveries allowed me to comprehend and illuminate the meaning teachers make of the experience of teaching writing to their students.

Role of the Researcher

Within this basic qualitative study, I collected, analyzed, and interpreted data from elementary teachers. My relationships with the participants are as a colleague from working relationships within various school settings, such as meetings and training sessions. I have no supervisory relationship or any other power differential with the intended participants. To avoid the ethical issue of conducting the study within my own work environment, teachers were recruited from various public schools across a southeastern state, excluding my workplace. Once data were collected, I protected the data gathered from each participant, as well as their confidentiality by labeling each sample with a pseudonym, such as Participant 1, Participant 2, Participant 3, and so forth. Participants were reminded that they could discontinue their interviews at any time.

In-depth interviews were conducted via Zoom and audio taped. According to Rubin and Rubin (2012), there are six assets of in-depth interviewing. Detailed experiences, opinions, motives, and the ways the participants see the world offered insight into perspectives that may have differed from those of the researcher. The second asset was the ability of interviewing to help reconstruct events the researcher may not have experienced. Thirdly, in-depth interviewing could reveal inherent social processes. The fourth benefit of interviews was the ability to elicit from the participants how their experiences and perceptions may have changed through time. The exploration of counterintuitive, complex, or contradictory perspectives was a fifth strength of in-depth interviewing. Finally, in-depth interviewing was the best tool for exploring issues that may have been highly personal for participants.

Polit and Beck (2014) stated that bias is commonly understood to be any influence that provides a distortion in the results of a study. The issue of bias was managed within my research by remaining non-judgmental towards participants'

49

responses and keeping my personal feelings about writing withheld from interviewees and other participants involved with my research project. I teach writing and have very strong feelings about the process and how it should be taught. I understood that throughout the interviewing process my personal feelings about writing were not to be disclosed. I was vigilant not to allow my own perceptions to influence the data collection, analysis, or interpretation. Incentives were not provided to participants for participating in this study.

Methodology

The type of qualitative inquiry influenced the study procedures and design. Guest et al. (2013) advised careful deliberation when selecting the method. In the following sections, I provide further details and explanation about the participant selection logic, instrumentation, recruitment procedures, and data collection. I also explain the plans for data analysis. Issues of trustworthiness are then discussed within the contexts of credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability.

Participant Selection

In reviewing the literature, I examined recommendations from Yale University for participant selection. Yale University (2020) advised compiling a detailed description of attributes required for the research prior to participant selection. Another recommendation is a statement of participant inclusion criteria. *Inclusion criteria* is defined as the essential characteristics of the participants needed to achieve the purpose of the research; in contrast, *exclusion criteria* are any disqualifying characteristics of participants that do not contribute to the purpose (Yale University, 2020). Following Walden's Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval, my study took place with six random participants who taught at schools in a southeastern state in the United States. Each participant was a third or fourth grade teacher and taught the writing process. Initially, I expected to recruit at least 10 third- and fourth-grade teachers who were responsible for teaching the writing process. The recommendation of Korstjens and Moser (2018) that participants have experience with the phenomenon to be studied, informed my selection criteria. Criteria for participation in this study were the following:

- Participants are third- and fourth-grade elementary teachers that currently teach the writing process to students within their school in southeastern state in the United States.
- 2. Participants need to have 3 years of experience teaching the writing process to third- and fourth-grade students.

Qualitative researchers must predetermine the sample size for their study to satisfy human subjects' review or ethics committees, grant proposals, and/or funding agencies (Young & Casey, 2019). Purposeful sampling was used to select participants for this study. Purposeful sampling involves recruiting participants for a study because of their exposure to or experience of the phenomenon in question (F. Ryan et al., 2007). Creswell (2009) believed purposeful sampling best helps the researcher understand the problem and the research question. To achieve data saturation, six elementary teachers who teach within a southeastern state were asked to participate in this study. It is typical in qualitative research for sample sizes to be small (Creswell, 2009). Participants were asked to participate in semistructured interviews to share their perceptions of the teaching the writing process and their experiences with teaching the writing process as well.

Instrumentation

The data collection process involved semistructured interviews which were conducted through Zoom. The interviews were one-on-one and consisted of general, open-ended questions which allowed the participant to share unconstrained perceptions and experiences (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). One interview question for participants focused on teachers' self-awareness of themselves as facilitators of the writing process. This information was analyzed to gain insight into what happens during the instruction of writing and what teachers feel about teaching the writing process. Interviews were audio recorded with the participants' permission.

Successful interviews start with careful planning that considers the focus and scope of the research question (McGrath et al., 2018). I developed an interview guide (see Appendix) to assist in conducting my interviews. Due to the risks presented by COVID-19, engaging in face-to-face interviews was unlikely, resulting in interviews being conducted through Zoom. Open-ended interview questions were aligned to each research question. A warm-up question was asked to begin the interview. The more challenging questions were asked during the middle of the interview. The interview guide also included a closing paragraph. To prepare for the actual interview process, I scheduled two practice interviews with two teachers who taught the writing process. These pilot-test teachers were not included in the study, but provided feedback to help refine the interview procedure. The pilot-test participants were also informed that their

willingness to be interviewed, along with their contributions, would provide me with practice for the actual interview process.

For the actual study, I contacted each prospective participant by email. A recruitment paragraph that provided information on grade level students' writing performance on standardized assessments began each email. Each potential participant received an invitation requesting his/her participation in my project. A Walden University developed Informed Consent Form was issued to participants. Both forms were sent by email to the interviewee. Participants were asked to send a reply to me in which they typed "I consent." I envisioned that each participant would be truthful and forthcoming with information on their perceptions of the teaching the writing process and their experiences with teaching the writing process.

Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

Recruitment

After Walden's IRB approved my study, six teachers who taught third and fourth grade within a southeastern state served as participants for this study. I sought participants with the assistance of an assistant superintendent and by sending emails to random third and fourth grade teachers who taught the writing process. Participants were selected through purposeful sampling using the following criteria: (a) third- and fourthgrade elementary teachers who currently taught the writing process to students within their school in a school district within a southeastern state in the United States; and (b) participants needed to have three years of experience teaching the writing process to third- and fourth-grade students. Each participant received an email from me which was composed of a recruitment paragraph that briefly described the study and an attached invitation to be a part of my study. I introduced myself within the invitation and briefly discussed the purpose of my research. I recruited participants by asking if they would like to participate in a research study that would provide information on teachers' perceptions and experiences with teaching the writing process. I also shared with participants the fact that over half of students in Grades 4, 8, and 12 within the United States lack writing proficiency (NCES, 2019). Chosen interviewees received an Informed Consent Form. If participants decided to participate in the study, they were, as instructed in the Informed Consent form, to reply with, "I consent," to my email. Participants were also provided with a time span of 2 weeks to respond if interested in participating.

Data Collection

Virtual, semistructured interviews were conducted with six elementary teachers responsible for teaching the writing process. Their interviews were the primary data source for this study. Zoom was the software used to conduct virtual interviews. Interviewing was the chosen method of data collection for my basic qualitative study. Qualitative interviewing begins with the assumption that the perceptions of others is meaningful and knowable and can be explicit (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). Interviews were chosen as the data collection tool because interviewing allows one to enter into another person's perspective (Patton, 2015). The focus of the interviews was to understand elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching the writing process and their experiences with teaching the writing process. Due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, virtual interviews were held. Each interview was conducted using Zoom software. Hand-written notes were also taken during each interview. Recording each interview helped preserve data. I emailed teachers to schedule a date and time for each interview. Each interview was labeled and secured to ensure confidentiality and ethical security. Although this study has been completed, participants' interviews will remain confidential and will be stored securely for two years.

Data Analysis Plan

Data analysis entailed transcribing the interviews, disaggregating sets of similar and dissimilar data, deductive coding of the transcripts, and identifying themes and patterns. Otter.ai software was used to record interviews and aided in the data transcriptions. Data was analyzed using the NVivo data analysis software, as well as manual coding. An unbiased position was maintained in reviewing teacher participants' responses and transcriptions. Member checks were conducted; whereby, preliminary findings were provided to participants for review to encourage feedback on the accuracy and authentic representation of responses, feelings, perceptions, and perspectives. Themes suggested by the literature review provided direction for the deductive coding process. After each interview was coded, the codes were combined and grouped for alignment with my research questions and conceptual framework.

Issues of Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness in qualitative research is established through credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985).

Trustworthiness or truth value of qualitative research and transparency of the conduct of the study are crucial to the usefulness and integrity of the findings (Connelly, 2016). Elo et al. (2014) found that content analysis results depend on the availability of rich, appropriate, and well-saturated data. To ensure trustworthiness within this study, various methods were employed to ensure credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability.

Credibility

As the researcher, I controlled my biases throughout the research process to ensure credibility. Credibility depends largely on the researcher's integrity (Patton, 2015). Internal validity was established within my study by using methods such as descriptive, interpretative, and theoretical validity. By employing descriptive validity within my study, an interview guide was developed which was used with each participant. The interviews were recorded using Zoom software. The recording from each interview was uploaded through Otter.ai transcription software. I reviewed the recordings to verify that each participant's' interview was recorded accurately to help establish descriptive validity and factual accuracy.

Data interpretation was used to help ensure the authenticity of the participants' experiences and perceptions. To make sense or find meaning in the data, each participant was asked to review his/her interview to ensure their responses are accurate and consistent with each question (Petry et al., 2006). This was accomplished by emailing each participant a transcript of his/her interview. During the data analysis stage, language not used by the participant was not introduced into the study. This helped maintain the

authenticity of the participant's narrative and helped with data analysis and interpretation. to help with checking for accuracy and consistency.

Finally, to ensure credibility the study aspired to attain interpretive validity was used. Exploring the participants' responses and my interpretations within the framework of the cognitive process teacher model helped maintain accurate reporting. Culham's 6+1 writing traits model served as the secondary model, keeping a focus on teaching the writing process, using the tenets of a writing model. Both models were used to inform the data collection and analysis for this study.

Transferability

Transferability relates to the ability of the findings to be transferred to other contexts or settings (Maher et al., 2018). Maintaining accuracy with elementary teachers' perceptions of teaching the writing process and their experiences with the process strengthened transferability. Readers of this study may be able to transfer findings of this study to a study that is similar. Transferability aids in providing readers with sufficient information on the case studies such that readers could establish the degree of similarity between the case studied and the case in which findings might be transferred (Patton, 2015). Verbatim transcripts and thick descriptions in data analysis will ensure transferability (Lemon & Hayes, 2020). Otter.ai software was used to assist with the accuracy of the transcriptions.

Dependability

Dependability involves participants' evaluation of findings, interpretation and recommendations of the study such that all are supported by the data as received from

participants of the study (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). To ensure dependability, the researcher is expected to give the reader sufficient information needed to determine how dependable the study and researcher are (F. Ryan et al., 2007). To promote the dependability of my research and a thorough understanding of its effectiveness, this study consisted of several factors to produce a dependable study. Those factors included the research design and its implementation, the operational detail of data gathering, and the reflective appraisal of the project (Shenton, 2004). The review of my Committee Chair and Methodologist also aided in promoting dependability with my research.

Confirmability

Confirmability refers to the steps taken by the researcher that findings emerge from the data and not their own predispositions (Shenton, 2004). My research relied on the data collected, rather than my own personal perceptions and experiences with the writing process. Confirmability explains the extent to which findings are qualitatively comfortable through the analysis being grounded in the data and through examination of the audit trail (Hannes, 2011). To strengthen confirmability, an audit trail was established. The audit trail consisted of documented methods and data to deepen knowledge on elementary teachers' perceptions and experiences with the writing process.

Ethical Procedures

Research in social science has paid consideration to ethical features in qualitative research (Ngozwana, 2018). Once my proposal received IRB approval, I recruited participants. Participants were selected ethically and through purposeful sampling. Each participant was emailed a recruitment paragraph and an attached invitation to be a

participant in my study. Participants were notified that their participation is voluntary and that they can withdraw from being interviewed at any time without penalty. Each participant received an Informed Consent Form. Prior to each interview, consent from each participant as recommended by Walden's IRB was received.

All data is unidentifiable to ensure privacy and confidentiality. Each participant's interview was coded with a pseudonym. Names of schools and participants have been withheld throughout the entire study. Access to my computer files, video/audio recordings and transcriptions are protected with a password known and used only by me as the researcher. any part of this project. The information obtained from this study has been stored for five years and then destroyed. Third, the participants' identities remained anonymous, as each participant was identified within the study with a pseudonym. For instance, pseudonyms for participants were labeled Participant 1, Participant 2, Participant 3, and so forth. These pseudonyms were used to identify the participants throughout the study's data collection and data analysis process.

Summary

This basic qualitative study aimed to deepen to explore elementary teachers' perceptions about teaching writing, their experiences in teaching the writing process to students, what strategies they feel are best practices, and what they needed to be good teachers of the writing process. Potential participants were recruited through purposeful sampling once my Proposal was IRB approved. Semistructured interviews were the data collection tool for this project. Six participants were selected based on their experiences as elementary teachers of writing. Each participant received an invitation to participate in

the study. A verbatim, Walden developed Informed Consent form was emailed to participants. Interviewees were assured that their identities and data samples would remain confidential throughout the study and destroyed once the project received its final approval. Each participant engaged in a 20 minute interview. Data were analyzed with data analysis software. Otter.ai software was used to record interviews and aided in the data sample transcriptions. NVivo software was used to aid in coding each interview. To ensure trustworthiness, personal thoughts, feelings, and/or opinions of the researcher were not included in this study. Only the data and other research collected was used to contribute information for this study.

Chapter 4: Results

In this basic qualitative study, I explored the experiences and perceptions of third and fourth grade teachers about the writing process. The cognitive process teacher model served as the primary conceptual framework (Clark & Peterson, 1984) and the 6+1 Writing Traits Model served as the secondary framework for this study. My study is focused on three research questions which were developed based on the cognitive process teacher model (Clark & Peterson, 1984). The research questions were:

- RQ1: What are third and fourth grade teachers' perceptions of teaching the writing process?
- RQ2: What are the experiences of third and fourth grade teachers with teaching the writing process?
- RQ3: What do third and fourth grade teachers perceive they need to be good teachers of the writing process?

The setting, demographics, data collection, data analysis, codes, and issues of trustworthiness are discussed in Chapter 4. The primary content of the chapter is the results and summary of my findings. An introduction to Chapter 5 concludes this Chapter.

Setting

The COVID-19 pandemic was still prevalent at the time of participant recruitment and data collection. Therefore, participants were contacted through email for participation. Each participant received an electronic copy of the recruitment invitation and consent form. Invitations were sent to third and fourth grade English Language Arts teachers who taught within a southeastern state. I emailed recruitment invitations to teachers from March 2023 through July 2023. The teachers who agreed to participate in my study received an Informed Consent Form. The invitation and Informed Consent Form included the following qualifications for participants:

- taught the writing process for at least 3 years to third and fourth grade students
- currently teach within a southeastern state

My initial goal was to interview at least 10 participants through Zoom; however, I was unable to meet this goal. Several teachers agreed to participate but did not respond with their consent to participate after receiving the Informed Consent Form. The time of year may have been a contributing factor to the delay in recruiting participants. During the spring, many third and fourth grade students take standardized assessments. Therefore, the teachers were occupied during this time administering standardized/benchmark assessments to students. Ultimately, I was able to recruit six teachers, two teachers during the spring and four teachers during the summer. Each teacher who was recruited taught in a different county in the southeastern state where the study took place.

The six teachers consented to be interviewed through Zoom by replying "I consent" after reviewing the Informed Consent Form. I informed the participants that I would conduct their interviews at a time that was convenient for them. The approved Interview Guide (see Appendix) was used to conduct the semistructured interviews. I thanked participants at the beginning and conclusion of their interviews. Participants were given the option to cancel or discontinue their interviews at any time after giving consent if they no longer wanted to participate. Each interview averaged approximately

20 minutes and deepened my understanding of the perceptions and experiences of 3rd and 4th grade teachers about the writing process. The number of years teaching and the teachers' assessment themselves while teaching the writing process were included in the foundational questions for the interviews.

The interviews were imported from the Zoom folder to my hard drive into the Otter.ai software for transcription. The interviews were transcribed from audio to text. Participants were labeled with a pseudonym consisting of the word "Participant" followed by a number (i.e., Participant 1, Participant 2, Participant 3, etc.). The documents were stored securely on my password-protected laptop. My laptop was only used within my home and was stored in a safe location.

Demographics

Six 3rd and 4th grade teachers from public schools in a southeastern state were interviewed. Participants taught in various counties within the state. Each teacher had taught the writing process for at least 3 years (see Table 2). Initially, I planned to collect data from three schools; however, due to lack of participation, I expanded my search for participants to include other elementary schools throughout the state. I visited numerous public schools' webpages within the state that publicized teachers' email addresses. Since the teachers' emails and class webpages were public, I did not need to submit a Permission Request Letter to participants' administrators, as I was not going to physically enter their physical school locations to conduct the interviews. Only third and fourth grade teachers were emailed invitations. Each participant taught at a public elementary school. Their years of experience ranged from 4 to 30 years.

Table 2

Participant	Years of experience	Grade taught
1	30	4^{th}
2	18	3 rd
3	24	3 rd
4	29	3 rd
5	4	4^{th}
6	24	4^{th}

Demographics of Data Sample

Note. Each participant teaches the writing process.

Data Collection

After Walden University's IRB granted approval for me to collect data for my study (approval no. 2-10-23-0253928), I began recruiting participants. Originally, I tried recruiting participants from three schools within the same region of a southeastern state; however, due to lack of participation, I widened my search and decided to recruit participants from other regions throughout the state. Each participant's email was publicized on their school's website. I was surprised at the lack of participation since I sent hundreds of invitations to third and fourth grade teachers within different school districts throughout the state. I realized that students and teachers were preparing to take spring benchmark and state-mandated standardized assessments. I believed the timing of my recruitment efforts may have been a reason for the lack of interest from teachers to participate in the study.

Data were collected from March 2023 through July 2023. My first semistructured interview took place March 29, 2023. Due to the prevalence of COVID-19, no face-to-face interviews were scheduled. Interviews were conducted using Zoom software. At the

beginning of each interview, participants were thanked for participating and reminded that their interviews would be kept confidential. Each participant was also informed that they would receive a copy of the summary of the results. Participants discussed their experiences and perceptions about the writing process. Throughout the interview, I asked clarifying questions to probe for a deeper understanding of the participants' perceptions and experiences. I often repeated back to a participant their comment to ensure that I captured and understood their meanings.

The average time span for the interviews was 20 minutes. The first three interviews took place after school hours within my classroom during the spring. The remaining Zoom interviews took place in my home during the summer. Data were collected on my personal password-protected laptop. The issue of bias was managed by withholding my personal feelings and remaining non-judgmental throughout the interviews.

I saved each interview within the Zoom folder on my hard drive. I changed the name of each interview to a pseudonym to protect the identity of the participants; Zoom automatically assigns recordings with an identification number. Each interview was labeled chronologically: Participant 1, Participant 2, Participant 3, and so forth. Once all interviews were completed, I purchased the Otter.ai transcription software. All interviews were imported from the Zoom folder on my hard drive and transcribed by Otter.ai. I printed the transcribed interviews and began manually coding. The NVivo qualitative data analysis software was later purchased to further assist with the coding process.

Data Analysis

Creswell (2009) stated that data analysis is the process of rationalizing collected data using a multi-level approach to find commonalties with themes and perspectives. After each interview was complete, I printed a copy of each transcribed interview. I began highlighting participants' responses to the interview questions. I color coded the responses to each question. For example, the first interview question was coded with a blue highlighter for each participant's response. The second interview question was coded with a yellow highlighter. I continued this process of alternating among the colors until responses to each question were coded. After manually coding the interviews, I uploaded the transcriptions into the NVivo software to assist with further data analysis. NVivo helped organize my data, which made the process of analysis more manageable. Each participant's responses were uploaded into the software under their assigned pseudonyms. Manually coding responses, in addition to uploading them to NVivo, helped me look for emergent themes. Both forms of coding helped ensure validity. Creswell (2009) found that validity within qualitative research demonstrates the accuracy of the researcher's findings.

Although participants answered each research question, many of the responses included information that was not directly related to the question. Therefore, I analyzed each response and focused only on the precise answer to each question. Once data were coded, I began looking for categories and themes. The codes, categories, and themes, as well as the meaning for each theme, are explained in Table 3.

Table 3

Example codes	Categories	Themes	Meaning of theme
Differentiation	Various ways to differentiate writing instruction	Ability group, small group, modeling, partnering	Teachers' strategies for differentiating instruction
Experiences	Experiences with teaching the writing process	Best, Worst, Future Impact	Teachers' descriptions of their experiences with teaching the writing process
Impact on student growth	Teacher impact on student growth in the area of writing	Ineffective, model, priority, progressive	Perceptions of impact on students' writing growth
Most valuable qualities	Most valuable writing qualities	Emotional support, modeling, organization	Teachers' views on their most valuable qualities when teaching writing
Pre and post writing assessments	Administering pre/post writing assessment	No, yes, supplement	Responses to administering pre/post assessments
Professional development	Professional development on teaching writing	Essential, experience, neutral	Teachers' views on professional development as it relates to teaching writing
Self-assessment	Self-assessment while teaching writing process	Confidence, remediatory, uncertainty	Teachers' self- assessment of themselves on teaching the writing process
Time management	Management of time when teaching writing	Personal management system, self imposed, unstructured	Descriptions of how time is managed when teaching writing
Final comments	Teachers' concluding reflections	Aesthetic responses, perseverance, writing needs	Teachers' final views on the writing process

Example Codes, Categories, and Themes

Note. This table illustrates the codes, categories, and themes from the interview data.

Codes

Creswell (2009) stated that coding involves taking text data or pictures gathered during data collection, segmenting sentences or images into categories and labeling those categories with a term, often in the actual language of the participant. I began the coding process manually. I named each code according to the topic of each research question. For instance, the first question involved teachers' assessment of themselves while teaching writing. Therefore, I named the code "self-assessment." I began looking for patterns and themes among the responses. Creswell (2009) stated that patterns in qualitative data are theoretical lens or naturalistic generalizations to describe the broader explanations used or developed in qualitative studies. This process was repeated for each research question.

After manually coding responses, I uploaded the data into NVivo to further analyze the data, and to aid in making the coding process more manageable. Each code was labeled. Interview transcripts were assigned to align with each code. NVivo's organization of the codes and transcripts made the process of looking for themes and patterns easier.

Categories

My research questions helped me form categories. F. Ryan et al. (2007) found that categories are fundamental to the credibility of the findings in qualitative research. The main topic of each question aided in grouping the data to form categories. Each participant's responses were categorized to align with each code. For instance, under the code, "Differentiation", the category was labeled, "various ways to differentiate writing instruction.

Emergent Themes

J. P. Williams (2008) found that emergent themes are a basic building block of inductive approaches to qualitative social science research and are derived from the life worlds of research participants through the process of coding. I created an informal table and only entered participants' direct responses to the questions asked. I looked for similarities among their responses. Although there were responses that did not share common traits, I did not omit the outlier data, but made connections of the data to certain themes. Paltridge (2019) found that if a decision is made to keep outlier data in, it is important to explain why it was retained and what its inclusion says about the results of the study. The responses helped deepen my understanding of teachers' perspectives and experiences with the writing process. Twenty-nine themes and nine categories were identified after analyzing the codes. The themes are discussed in the Results section within this chapter.

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Credibility

I managed my biases throughout the data collection process by not revealing my personal thoughts and experiences about writing to participants. I remained nonjudgmental towards participants' responses throughout the interviews as well. Credibility was also maintained in this study by using an interview guide. Jamshed (2014) found that interview guides serve the useful purpose of exploring many respondents more systematically and comprehensively as well as to keep the interview focused on the desired line of action. Interviews were recorded using Zoom software and transcribed through Otter.ai software. These tools were employed to help maintain credibility and descriptive validity.

Transferability

The accuracy of teachers' perceptions and experiences with the writing process was maintained throughout this study. Therefore, this study adheres to transferability. Readers will be able to transfer findings from this study to a study that is synonymous. F. Ryan et al. (2007) found that transferability is met when findings can fit into other contexts and readers can apply findings to their own experiences.

Dependability

To ensure dependability, an interview guide was developed. Each interview question within the interview guide was linked to one of the main research questions. The interview guide also helped to keep the study focused on the goal of the study which was to gather data on the perceptions and experiences about the writing process from third and fourth grade teachers. Interviews were conducted with several participants. Dependability was also strengthened during the coding process, as each interview was transcribed verbatim using Otter.ai software and uploaded into the NVivo system to aid in the data analysis process.

Confirmability

F. Ryan et al. (2007) found that confirmability requires the researcher to demonstrate how interpretations and conclusions have been reached. My biases and

beliefs were kept private. I focused solely on the participants' views and not my own. Korstjens and Moser (2018) found that confirmability concerns the aspect of neutrality. I used Zoom software to record the interviews. After all interviews were completed, I uploaded the interviews from Zoom into the Otter.ai software to be transcribed.

Ethical Procedures

Ethical procedures in qualitative research help protect participants. Webster et al. (2013) found that good ethical qualitative research means developing an ethical conscience that puts participants interests at the heart of decision making. After gaining IRB approval, I began recruiting participants for my study. F. Ryan et al. (2007) found that ethical committee or IRB approval has to be sought before the research can be undertaken. Each participant received an invitation letter which gave a brief explanation of my study and an Informed Consent Form if they agreed to participate in the study. The Informed Consent Form informed the participants of the protection of their privacy throughout this study. Each participant's information was coded with a pseudonym. They were notified that their interviews would remain confidential and destroyed in five years. Data will continue to be stored on my password-protected laptop until it is destroyed.

Results

This study was guided by three research questions: (a) What are third and fourth grade teachers' perceptions of teaching the writing process?, (b) What are the experiences of third and fourth grade with teaching the writing process?, and (c) What do third and fourth grade teachers perceive they need to be good teachers of the writing process? After data analysis, nine codes were identified. The codes were grouped into categories. From

the categories emerged the themes. Manual coding and using NVivo's coding software aided in helping to organize the codes, categories, and themes.

Theme I: Self-Assessment (Confidence, Remediatory, and Uncertainty)

One of the initial interview questions was "What is your assessment of yourself while teaching the writing process?" Three participants revealed that they had confidence when teaching the writing process. However, the remaining three participants expressed that when teaching the writing process, they felt uncertain and needed to reteach and reassess their teaching strategy. Participants 3, 4, and 6 were confident teachers of the writing process. Participant 3 commented, "I feel more comfortable with teaching the writing process as opposed to someone who would be new." Participants 4 and 6 responded similarly: "I have the ability to teach writing in a way that helps kids learn and motivates them" and "I love teaching writing." Participant 1 felt they needed to remediate her approach to teaching the writing process. The Participant responded, "I look back and see what things I need to go back and reteach." Participants 2 revealed a lack of confidence when teaching writing: "I'm not one full of confidence when it comes to writing and teaching students writing." Participant 5 also expressed an unease with the process, stating, "I'm like, how do I teach this properly." The themes that emerged from this code illustrate how teachers' self-assessment of themselves as teachers of the writing process can impact their performance. Finlayson and McCrudden (2020) found that teachers' knowledge, beliefs, and opinions about writing can affect teachers' approaches to writing instruction.

Theme II: Impact (Progressive, Priority, Ineffective, and Model)

When asked how participants felt about their impact on student growth in the area of writing, three participants felt as though their students' growth was progressive. This question was developed to analyze teachers' perspectives on their impact on students' growth with teaching writing. Wang and Troia (2023) found that teachers who possess a positive self-perception of their efficacy as educators and are adequately prepared to teach writing are more likely to achieve student writing outcomes.

Participant 1 expressed the opinion that her students made progress. Participant 5's response their impact on student growth in writing was..." I'm very big on reaching my students' passions." Participant 6 felt as though the increase in writing from the beginning of the year to the end was "phenomenal". Participant 2 explained how they approached the students, "Let me comfort some more. ... Let me see what it is you are missing, then I model." Priority was the theme that emerged from Participant 3's answer: "We have made an intentional focus on our writing." Not all participants felt confident about making progress, evidenced by the confession from Participant 4: "I don't feel as if my student growth area is great."

Theme III: Experiences (Best, Worst, and Future Impact)

The themes that emerged from the "Experiences" code were best, worst, and future impact. Teaching writing can be a challenging task. Therefore, inquiring into teachers' account of their best and/or worst experiences with teaching writing helped deepen my understanding of teachers' experiences with teaching writing. Muliyah et al. (2020) found that the teaching of writing is seen to be very challenging for a teacher because writing does not merely focus on the product of writing, but also on the process of writing which requires the students to follow every single step in writing. Several participants described their best experiences. Participant 2 shared, "just to have the kids recognize where they are located and what they need to do to move forward has been a huge success on my end." Participant 4 expressed their best experience was when they boosted a student's morale about writing. Participant 6 offered that their best experience with teaching the writing process came in the form of "one of the writing projects we did." Participant 6 also imparted the worst experience was "when I jumped in and thought the kids knew things they didn't." Participant 1 explained their worst experience as the challenge to "go into a lot of detail about how the process works and give them examples." Participant 3 did not share a best/worst experience with teaching the writing process but revealed that they would have a greater impact on students with teaching the writing process currently and moving forward.

Theme IV: Time Management (Personal Management System, School Imposed, and Unstructured)

Time management is a task many teachers struggle to maintain when trying to teach different curricular standards. Olivo (2021) found that ineffective time management makes teachers feel pressed for time to make quick decisions without carefully considering every option. When participants were asked how they managed time when teaching the writing process, three themes emerged from the data; personal management system, school imposed, and unstructured. Participants 1 and 6 had their own personal time management system when teaching writing. Participant 1 disclosed that it was necessary to "break writing up into small groups" to have enough time. Participant 6 divided the elements of writing by different days of the week; "I would set it up to where day one we're doing this, day two we're doing this, by this day, you're typing your final draft." Participants 2, 3, and 5 aligned their time management of teaching writing with the school-imposed system. Examples from the participants school-imposed time management were the Writer's Workshop Model, which is a school's designated time to teach writing. Participant 5 did not feel as though the school's allotted time was enough time to teach writing, declaring "you have to meet their standard of time, rather than what the kids really need." Participant 4 did not have a time management system for teaching writing, stating, "I feel like there is little time to emphasize just writing in isolation."

Theme V: Pre and Post Writing Assessments (Yes, No, and Supplement)

Pre and post writing assessments help teachers understand what students already know/have learned on the writing spectrum. Rini and Cahyanto (2020) found that within elementary schools, writing assessments are needed to guide and stimulate students in writing, starting from exploring ideas, organizing ideas, compiling a framework, to producing complete written works. When asked whether pre and post assessments are administered to their students, Participants 1, 2, 4, and 5 revealed that they do give pre and post writing assessments to their students. Participant 2 provided a more detailed response, stating, "Yes, like every three months." Participant 3 revealed that although they did not give a pre or posttest to students, the pre and post writing assessments were supplemented with ongoing standardized testing practice materials. Participant 6

explained that they did not give pre and post writing assessments, but evaluated "their work as we go."

Theme VI: Differentiation (Small Group, Ability Group, Model, and Partner)

Deunk er al. (2018) maintained that differentiation is teaching modified to address the diverse cognitive needs of all students. Participants were asked how they would differentiate instruction for students who write at different levels. Small groups, ability groups, modeling, and partnering students were the themes that emerged from this question. Participants 1, 5, and 6 expressed they would divide students into small groups to differentiate writing instruction. Participant 2 grouped students based on their abilities. Participants 4 and 6 did not view differentiating students by groups as a way to meet the needs of their students who write at different levels. These teachers believed modeling and partnering students was effective for helping struggling writers. Participant 4 stated, "I always model what the writing should look like," and Participant 3 said, "I will partner the kids and they can help each other."

Theme VII: Professional Development (Essential, Experience, and Neutral)

Cremin and Oliver (2017) found that professional development with writing can "transform" teachers' attitudes, self-esteem, and sense of self as a writer. Themes that emerged from the data on this question were essential, experience, and neutral. Most teachers viewed professional development with writing as essential. Participant 3 considered professional development with writing as "heavily needed". Participants 2, 3. 4, and 6, also placed a positive value on professional development, determining that it was essential. Participant 1, who had minimal experience with professional development on writing lamenting that "We have not had a lot of training on the writing process." Participant 5 had a neutral position, stating, "I'm very in the middle to be honest...I think that a lot of the professional development is geared toward pre COVID teachers and not post COVID teachers."

Theme VIII: Teachers' Best Qualities (Emotional Support, Organization, and Modeling)

A. Kent and Brannan (2016) established that a positive attitude brings forth higher teacher self-efficacy which can promote high student achievement in writing. When teachers were asked what their best qualities were when teaching the writing process, themes of emotional support, organization, and modeling emerged. The theme of emotion was prevalent in the responses from participants 3, 4, and 6. Participant 3 pronounced their best quality was the "encouragement" given to students. Participant 4 revealed, "I think I'm a great storyteller." Participant 6 expressed how much they liked writing. The responses from Participant 1 were focused on organization, as evidenced by the statement of "I'm able to be more hands on with them … pulling them in small groups." Participants 2 and 5 felt their best quality was the ability to model for students.

Theme IX: Final Thoughts (Importance of Writing and Perseverance)

As the interviews came to a close, each participant was asked whether they had any final thoughts. The belief that writing is important and the need for students to persevere emerged from the final responses. Participant 6 admitted to having a great appreciation for author, Lucy Calkins's writing rubrics. Participant 3 stated, "I wish our system would get a program and stick with it." Participant 4 expressed that "…every district needs a writing program." Participants 1 and 2 maintained perseverance with the writing process, as Participant 1 conveyed "...it's a work in progress.' Participant 2 responded, "...we're trying to express it here at my school to have the students, no matter how young or old...write across the curriculum."

Research Questions Addressed

Three research questions guided my study. The questions explored the perceptions and experiences of third and fourth grade teachers about the writing process. In this section, I discuss the themes and research questions with which they are aligned. *RQ1: What Are Third and Fourth Grade Teachers' Perceptions With Teaching the Writing Process?*

RQ1 was addressed in Themes I and II. Three participants felt confident when teaching the writing process, whereas the remaining participants did not feel as confident. One participant felt the need to reteach writing methods because students did not seem to fully comprehend the writing process. Two participants revealed their lack of confidence when teaching writing.

When teachers were asked what impact they felt they had on student growth, three participants felt as though they made an impact on students' writing growth. Of the six participants, Participant 4 is the only participant who felt as though they were ineffective with teaching the writing process. Participants 2 and 3 did not reveal their feelings about having an impact on students' growth in writing, however, Participant 2 placed an intentional focus on writing and Participant 3 modeled the writing process for students and allowed them to provide peer feedback for each other.

RQ2: What Are the Experiences of Third and Fourth Grade Teachers With Teaching the Writing Process?

RQ2 was addressed in Themes III, IV, V, and VI. Most participants communicated only their best experiences, seeming reluctant to discuss negative experiences. Only Participant 6 was willing to share both their positive and negative events teaching writing. Participant 3 expressed in the early years of teaching they felt much less prepared to teach the writing process than now. The Participant went one to say that through time they were able to hone the skill for teaching writing.

Time management was addressed in Theme IV. Whether personal or school imposed, most participants had a time management system when teaching writing. Participants 1 and 6 developed their own personal systems for managing writing time, whereas Participants 2 and 3 adhered to their schools' time management system for teaching writing. Participants 4 and 5 did not reveal a plan but expressed the difficulty of finding time to include writing.

Pre and posttest administration was discussed in Theme V. Four participants stated they gave pre and posttests to their students. Participant 3 admitted that they did not give students pre and post writing tests, choosing to spend time focusing on preparing students to take their state's standardized assessment throughout the year. Participant 6 discussed not giving pre and posttests to students, feeling that it was better to evaluate students' writing throughout the year.

Differentiating writing instruction for students who write at different levels was the focus of Theme VI. Although grouping students into small groups was discussed by most participants, partnering students and modeling were also discussed. Along with forming small groups, Participant 1 expressed partnering students to revise each other's writing. Participant 4 discussed modeling for students "what the writing should look like" as a differentiation method.

RQ3: What Do Third and Fourth Grade Teachers Perceive They Need to Be Good Teachers of the Writing Process?

RQ3 was addressed in Themes VII, VIII, and IX. When participants were asked if professional development with writing was necessary, most viewed it as needed to help teachers learn strategies for teaching the writing process. Participant 1 did not provide a direct response as to whether professional development with writing would nurture the teaching of writing, but discussed that they had received "lots" of training on writing because of the new benchmark writing series their organization had received. Participant 6 was neutral, and revealed that professional development with writing within their organization supported pre Covid teachers more than post Covid teachers. Participants' views about their most valuable qualities (Theme VIII) when teaching the writing process were interesting self-assessments. For instance, Participant 4 felt they were a "great storyteller". Other participants identified organizational skills, proficiency in writing strategies, and ability to model for their students as worthy assets for teaching writing.

Theme IX addressed participants' final thoughts, where each participant provided a concluding reflection about writing in general, the value of perseverance, and the need for teaching writing. All participants expressed a passion for making sure their students learned to write. Participants articulated the importance of students being able to write in order to advance through the grade levels. When prompted, participants did not elaborate on post-secondary or adult needs for writing, seeming to be focused on the elementary stage of their students.

Summary

The purpose of this chapter was to explore the results of the data analysis of third and fourth grade teachers' responses to the interview questions. I presented the results within this chapter after analyzing data using NVivo and manual coding. Three research questions guided the data collection process. The research questions were developed based on the cognitive process teacher model conceptual framework (Clark & Petersen, 1984). Research questions were also developed based on the secondary framework, Culham's 6+1 traits writing model (Culham, 2018). Interviews were conducted with six teachers. Several themes emerged from data analysis within the cognitive process teacher model and Culham's 6+1 traits model. The themes describe participants' perceptions and experiences with the writing process. The most prevalent data that emerged from the themes were (a) differentiation, (b) experiences, (c) impact on student growth, (d) most valuable qualities, (e) pre and post writing tests, (f) professional development, (g) selfassessment, (h) time management, and (i) belief in the importance of writing. The data revealed the similarities and differences among the participants. Each participant helped deepen my understanding of the perceptions and experiences of third and fourth grade teachers.

Chapter 5 is an interpretation of the findings. I explain how the findings addressed the research questions. Limitations of the study are also discussed. The chapter concludes with recommendations for future research and a consideration for the implications of the research and study on social change.

Chapter 5: Discussions, Conclusions, and Recommendations

In this qualitative study, I explored third and fourth grade teachers' perspectives and experiences with the writing process. The study was conducted with six third- and fourth-grade teachers who taught within a southeastern state. Data from individual semistructured interviews with the teachers were analyzed using NVivo and manual coding. Following the coding process, data were categorized and analyzed according to the emergent themes among the participants. Clark and Peterson's (1984) cognitive process teacher model and Culham's 6+1 writing process model served as the frameworks for the study and the data analysis. As a result of the interviews and data analysis, I began to understand the perspectives and experiences of third and fourth grade teachers about the writing process. Throughout the process, I was vigilant to maintain an unbiased position to help ensure credibility and validity.

Nine themes emerged from the data. Each theme helped me understand how third and fourth grade teachers perceived the writing process and the experiences they had with teaching the writing process. In Chapter 5, I explain how my findings connect with the literature in Chapter 2. The limitations of the study, recommendations for further research, and implications for social change are also discussed.

Interpretation of Findings

From the data analysis, I identified nine themes: (a) differentiation, (b) professional development, (c) pre and post assessments, (d) time management, (e) impact on student growth, (f) most valuable qualities, (g) self-assessment, (h) experiences, and (i) final thoughts. The identified themes addressed the study's three research questions and deepened my understanding of third and fourth grade teachers' perspectives and experiences about the writing process after data analysis. The cognitive process teacher model is focused on how a teacher's thoughts impact behavior in the classroom (Clark & Peterson, 1984). The models helped me gain a better understanding of how teachers can work with their students to teach writing and guided my literature search. Following the premises of the model, I developed my interview questions for the study. In this section, I compare the findings for each research question to those from the literature review.

RQ1: What Are Third and Fourth Grade Teachers' Perceptions of Teaching the Writing Process?

Teachers' perceptions of the writing process could influence how they approach teaching writing and what is important in the writing process (Woodard, 2018). Self-assessment and student growth were the themes that emerged from RQ1. One participant expressed that the point of writing a "basic" paragraph is for students to see how "boring" it might be and how they can add to the paragraph to make it more "interesting" and "descriptive."

When teachers who teach writing have high self-efficacy, students perform better with writing (Hall et al., 2015; Koster et al., 2017). Student growth was a theme that emerged from the data. I asked participants how they perceive their impact on student growth in writing. Some, but not all, participants felt their students were making progress with writing and attributed the success to their own teaching ability. Other participants discussed their impact on student growth as "placing an intentional focus on writing" and being a comforter, model, and provide peer feedback to students. One participant revealed a lack of confidence that their impact on student growth in writing was positive, stating it was not "great."

RQ2: What Are the Experiences of Third and Fourth Grade With Teaching the Writing Process?

Experiences, pre and post assessments, time management, and differentiation were the themes that emerged from RQ2. Pre and post writing assessments allow teachers to gain insight on their students' writing progress. Teachers should be able to measure students writing skills so that they can appropriately plan instruction (Dockrell et al., 2019). Participants were asked whether they administer pre- and post-assessments to their students. Most participants revealed that they do some form of pre/post writing assessments with their students.

Graham (2019) found that most teachers spend little time teaching writing to students. Participants were asked how they manage time when teaching the writing process. I found the teachers' responses interesting, in that all participants felt time to write was important, but the ways in which time was managed varied. Some participants said they had their own system of managing time when teaching writing, having students write in small groups to manage writing time or by having students work on a different part of the writing process each day. A few participants expressed frustration about not having enough time to teach writing, using the phrase, "little time to emphasize" writing. Following their school's allotted time frame and/or design for writing, which was insufficient, were the feelings of the other two participants. Teachers should differentiate instruction to match the needs of students rather than use a one-size-fits-all approach (Van Geel et al., 2019). Participants were asked how they differentiate instruction for students who write at different levels. Although different themes emerged from the data, all participants' responses were in support of differentiating writing instruction for students. Most participants discussed placing students in small groups as a method to differentiate writing instruction for students who write at different levels. Modeling how to write a "basic" paragraph for students after allowing them to choose a topic was another frequent strategy. One participant emphasized that teachers and students should not be "stressed" about differentiating writing instruction, rather build on their capabilities.

RQ3: What Do Third and Fourth Grade Teachers Perceive They Need to Be Good Teachers of the Writing Process?

Professional development, valuable qualities, and final thoughts were themes that materialized from RQ3. Professional development with writing can transform teachers' attitudes, self-esteem, and sense of self as a writer (Cremin and Oliver, 2017). Most participants were in favor of professional development to nurture their teaching of writing; however, two teachers revealed a lack of enthusiasm for the professional development they received, indicating the experience was inadequate or not relevant to their needs. All teachers shared that the workshops or professional development sessions seemed focused on a single process rather than encouraging teachers to adapt practices to their own skill sets. Some teachers related that practices recommended in the sessions were not practical in actual implementation due to time restraints. The concluding

thoughts of four participants revealed they viewed writing as a standard within their schools' curriculum that needed revision.

Limitations of the Study

Several limitations were identified for this study. Sumpter et al. (2023) found that limitations greatly increase honesty, openness, and transparency to the benefit of the scientific community and society. One limitation was the challenge in achieving the original goal of ten participants for the sample size. Although I sent numerous invitations over the course of several months to teachers who had taught the writing process to third and/or fourth grade students for at least 3 years within a southeastern state, I was only able to secure six participants. A second limitation was that data were collected in a short time span, rather than a long, longitudinal study which did not allow an understanding of change or stability over time. My own experience as an educator and feelings about the importance of writing may be viewed as a third weakness for this study. However, I maintained a determination to consciously respect the participants' responses and guard against influencing responses or interpreting data based on my own bias, as I focused solely on asking the interview questions that were listed on my Interview Guide. I also uploaded the audio from each interview into the Otter.ai software to produce transcripts which helped maintain the respect of each participant's responses. I conducted a member check by sending each participant an email with the transcription of their interview attached. Participants were asked to review their transcript to ensure the responses accurately reflected their responses to the interview questions. I did not receive any contrary responses from participants.

Recommendations

This study was focused on exploring third and fourth grade teachers' perspectives and experiences about the writing process. Based on the findings within this study, there are a few recommendations to consider for future research. One recommendation is for teachers to receive ongoing professional development with writing. The professional development workshops should not be designed for teachers to "sit and get", but to be engaged in collaborative activities that could improve their ability and nurture their selfesteem, when teaching writing to students. DeSmedt et al. (2019) found that teachers' self-efficacy is a key factor in the improvement of writing education and that to improve the quality of teachers' instruction it is essential to enhance their feeling of self-efficacy by training them in applying effective writing practices.

A second recommendation is that teachers across the southeastern state in which my study took place be allowed to share their perspectives and experiences with writing to their peers and school administrators. Most teachers spend little time teaching writing (Graham, 2019). Allowing teachers time to discuss their feelings and experiences with writing could help explain why teachers are spending little time teaching the task. Providing teachers with the opportunity to discuss their feelings and experiences with writing could also help administrators, curriculum coaches, and teachers develop a strategy to potentially remedy this issue.

My third recommendation is for schools within the southeastern state in which my study took place to develop a writing-only class for elementary students. Half of students in Grades 4, 8, and 12 lack the ability to write proficiently (NAEP, 2017). Developing a

class that only focuses on writing skills could be highly beneficial to struggling writers. The class would not be designed to "take writing out of the hands of teachers", but provide additional enrichment to students.

A final recommendation is to replicate or expand this study to explore middleschool and/or high school teachers' perceptions and experiences with teaching the writing process.

Implications

This qualitative study contributed to filling the gap in the literature on elementary teachers' perceptions and experiences with teaching the writing process, as there is limited literature available on this topic. Half of grade level students lack writing proficiency (NAEP, 2017). The lack of writing proficiency among many grade level students continues once students enter colleges and universities. Recent studies reveal that many college students lack the ability to write at the collegiate level (NCES, 2019; Dockrell et al.; 2019). This study could enlighten administrators, teachers, and other stakeholders on the importance of allowing elementary teachers to share their perspectives and experiences with teaching writing.

Participants' responses helped deepen my understanding about elementary teachers' perspectives and experiences with teaching writing. My two primary revelations were (a) most participants agreed that professional development was needed to help them teach the writing process and (b) not enough time is allotted to teach writing. Also revealed through the analysis of the data was the participants' belief in differentiating writing instruction for students who write at different levels, such as placing students in small groups. Participants also expressed a feeling of making an impact on student growth in writing that was progressive.

Conclusion

Six participants who taught the writing process to third and fourth graders in a southeastern state participated in this qualitative study. Through semistructured interviews, participants were asked about their perceptions of themselves as teachers of writing, instructional methods, and their perceptions of professional development with writing. The conceptual framework for this study was based on Clark and Peterson's (1984) cognitive process teacher model, and the secondary framework for this study was Culham's (2018/) 6+1 Traits of Writing Model. This study contributed to the literature on elementary teachers' perceptions and experiences about the writing process and increased knowledge on the subject.

The process of gaining the perspectives and experiences of elementary teachers about the writing process is important in strengthening the writing ability of grade level students. NAEP (2017) reported that half of students in Grades 4, 8, and 12 lack writing proficiency. Data from my study showed that teachers feel that professional development is needed to help them teach the writing process and most lacked confidence with teaching writing to their students. Therefore, acquiring elementary teachers' perspectives about writing can help stakeholders understand how to help teachers become stronger and more confident with teaching writing. I believe the findings from this study can be used by administrators to make meaningful decisions on professional development for teachers in the area of writing.

References

Alter, P., Walker, J. N., & Landers, E. (2013). Teachers' perceptions of students' challenging behavior and the impact of teacher demographics. *Education and Treatment of Children, 36*(4), 51-69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/etc.2013.0040</u>

American Speech-Language-Hearing Association. (2021). Assessment tools, techniques, and data sources. <u>https://www.asha.org/Practice-Portal/Clinical-Topics/Late-Language-Emergence/Assessment-Tools-Techniques-and-Data-Sources/</u>

- Avidon, E. (Ed.). (2015). Stories of impact: The onsite work of the New York City Writing Project. Institute for Literacy Studies at Lehman College. The City University of New York.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavior change.*Psychological Review*, 84, 191–215. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//0033-295x.84.2.191</u>
- Bastug, M. (2016). Classroom teachers' feelings and experiences in teaching early reading and writing: a phenomenological study. *Education*, 44(6), 3–13. https://doi.org/10.1080/03004279.2015.1009927
- Blanch, N., Forsythe, L., Van Allen, J., & Roberts, S. (2017). Reigniting writers: Using the literacy block with elementary students to support authentic writing experiences. *Childhood Education*, *93*(1), 48–57. https://doi.org/10.1080/00094056.2017.1275238

Brenner, D., & McQuirk, A. (2019). A snapshot of writing in elementary teacher preparation programs. *The New Educator*, 15(1), 18–29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1547688X.2018.1427291</u> Bresina, B., & McMaster, K. (2020). Exploring the relation between teacher factors and student growth in early writing. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 53(4), 311–324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0022219420913543</u>

Bridges, L. (2011). Make every student count: How collaboration among families, schools, and communities ensures student success. Scholastic. <u>https://teacher.scholastic.com/products/literacypartnerships/pdf/resources/Compendium.pdf</u>

- Brindle, M., Graham, S., Harris, K., & Herbert, M. (2016). Third and fourth-grade teacher's classroom practices in writing: A national survey. *Reading and Writing:* An Interdisciplinary Journal, 29, 929–954. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-015-9604-x</u>
- Brophy, J. (2010). Research linking behavior to student achievement: *Educational Psychologist*, 23(3), 235–286. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s15326985ep2303_3</u>
- Buckley-Marudas, M. (2018). Making room for the writers: Creating time and space for secondary school writing. *English Journal*, 107(3), 47–53. http://www.jstor.org/stable/26450164
- Casey, L. B., Miller, N. D., Stockton, M. B., & Justice, W. V. (2016). Assessing writing in elementary schools: Moving away from a focus on mechanics. *Language Assessment Quarterly*, 13(1), 42–54.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15434303.2015.1136311

Chia, L. W., & Christine, C. M. (2016). Teachers' perceptions, experience, and learning. Asia Pacific Journal, 36(1), 1–4. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02188791.2016.1141464</u>

- Clark, C., & Peterson, P. (1984). *Teachers' thought processes*. The Institute for Research on Teaching.
- Clark, C., & Yinger, R. (1977). Research on teacher thinking, *Curriculum Inquiry*, 7(4), 279–304. https://doi.org/10.1080/03626784.1977.11076224

Collins, J., Lee, J., Fox, J., & Madigan, T. (2017). Bringing together reading and writing: An experimental study of writing intensive reading comprehension in lowperforming urban elementary schools. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 52(3), 311– 332. https://doi.org/10.1002/rrq.175

- Collopy, R., & Arnold, J. (2017). Adoption of the six traits analytic writing model with a low-income student population: A comparative study of improvement in student writing. *International Journal of Education Reform*, 26(4), 336–354.
 https://doi.org/10.1177%2F105678791702600406
- Common Core State Standards Initiative. (2020). Common Core State Standards.

https://corestandards.org/

- Connelly, L. M. (2016). Trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Medsurg Nursing*, 25(6), 435–436. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>
- Contreras, K., Arredondo, C., Diaz, C., Inostroza, M., & Strickland, B. (2020). Examining differences between pre- and in-service teachers' cognition when lesson planning. *System*, 91(1), 1–15.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.system.2020.102240

Cook, M., & Sams, B. (2018). A different kind of sponsorship: The influence of graphic narrative composing on elementary pre-service teachers' perceptions of writing

and literacy instruction. *Journal of Language and Literacy Instruction*, *14*, 1-26. https://eric.ed.gov/?q=cartoons&pg=84&id=EJ1175831

Cremin, T., & Oliver, L. (2017). Teachers as writers: A systematic review. *Research Papers in Education, 32*(3), 269–295.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2016.1187664

- Creswell, J. (2009). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (3rd ed.). Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (5th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. (2018). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches* (4th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Culham, R. (2005). *Six plus one traits of writing: The complete guide for the primary grades*. Scholastic Incorporated.
- Culham, R. (2018). *Teach writing well: How to assess writing, invigorate instruction, and rethink revision*. Stenhouse Publishers.
- Curtis, G. (2017). The impacts of teacher efficacy and beliefs on writing instruction. *International Journal of Professional Educators*, 84(1), 1–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>
- Dack, H. (2019). Understanding teacher candidate misconceptions and concerns about differentiated. *The Teacher Educator*, 54(1), 22-45. https://doi.org/10.1080/08878730.2018.1485802

Darling-Hammond, L., Hyler, M., Gardner, M., & Espinoza, D. (2017, June 7). Effective

teacher professional development [Policy brief]. *Learning Policy Institute*. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228

- Darling-Hammond, L., & Sykes, G. (1999). *Teaching as the learning profession: Handbook of policy and practice*. Jossey-Bass.
- Demirel, M., & Aydin, I. (2019). Examining high school students' self-efficacy perceptions. *International Journal of Education & Literacy Studies*,7(4), 106– 114. <u>https://doi.org/10.7575/aiac.ijels.v.7n.4p.106</u>
- DeSmedt, F., Graham, S., & Van Keer, H. (2019). The bright and dark side of writing motivation: Effects of instruction and peer assistance. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 112(2), 152–167. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00220671.2018.1461598</u>
- DeSmedt, F., Graham, S., & Van Keer, H. (2020). It takes two. The added value of structured peer-assisted writing in explicit writing instruction. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 60, 1–17.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228

Deunk, M. I., Smale-Jacobse, A. E., de Boer, H., Doolaard, S., & Bosker, R. J. (2018).
 Effective differentiation practices: A systematic review and meta-analysis of studies on the cognitive effects of differentiation practices in primary education.
 Educational Research Review, 24, 31–54.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2018.02.002

Dockrell, J., Connelly, V., & Arfe, B. (2019). Struggling writers in elementary school: Capturing drivers of performance. *Learning and Instruction*, 60, 75–84. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>

- Doubet, K., & Southall, G. (2018). Integrating reading and writing instruction in middle and high school: The role of professional development in shaping teacher perceptions and practices. *Literacy Research and Instruction*, 57(1), 59-79. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19388071.2017.1366607</u>
- Elo, S., Kaariainen, M., Kanste, O., Polkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngas, H. (2014).
 Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. SAGE Open, 4(1), 1-10.
 https://doi.org/10.1177%2F2158244014522633
- Emig, J. (1971). The composing processes of twelfth graders. National Council of Teachers of English.
- Emig, J. (1977). Writing as a mode of learning. *College Composition and Communication*, 28(2), 122-128. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/356095</u>
- Finlayson, K., & McCrudden, M. T. (2020). Teacher-implemented writing instruction for elementary students: A literature review. *Reading & Writing Quarterly*, 36(1), 1-18.
- Frank, K., Kim, J., Salloum, S., Bieda, K., & Youngs, P. (2020). From interpretation to instructional practice: A network study of early-career teachers' sensemaking in the era of accountability pressures and common core state standards. *American Educational Research Journal*, 57(6), 2293-2338.

https://doi:10.3102/0002831220911065

Goldstein, D. (2017, August 2). Why kids can't write. New York Times. https://www.coursehero.com/file/28598933/Goldsteinpdf/

Ginty, E., Hawkins, J., Kurzman, K., Leddy, D., & Miller, J. (2016). A powerful tool:

Writing based on knowledge and understanding. American Educator, 40(2), 33-

40. <u>https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1104458</u>

Graham, S. (2019). Changing how writing is taught. *Review of Research in Education*, 43, 277-303. <u>https://doi: 10.3102/0091732X18821125</u>

Graves, D. (1983). Writing: Teachers & children at work. Heinemann.

Guest, G., Namey, E., & Mitchell, M. (2013). *Collecting qualitative data: A field manual for applied research*. SAGE.

Gunning, T. (2000). Creating literacy instruction for all children. Allyn & Bacon.

- Hall, A., Gao, Q., & Hirsch, S. (2021). Encouraging shifts in preservice teachers' beliefs about writing and plans for future instruction. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 49(1), 61-70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-020-01048-2</u>
- Hall, A., Hutchison, A., & White, K. M. (2015). Teachers' perceptions about the common core state standards in writing. *Journal of Research in Education*, 25, 88-99. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1097997.pdf
- Hall, A., & White, K. (2019). Do my students know I don't like writing? Shifting attitudes and instruction. *The Reading Teacher*, 73, 362-366.

https://doi:10.1002/trtr.1850

- Hannes, K. (2011). *Critical appraisal of qualitative research*. <u>https://lirias.kuleuven.be/1794169?limo=0</u>
- Harper, G., & Kroll, J. (2020). *Creative writing: Drafting, revising, and editing*. Red Globe Press.

Henderson, D., Rupley, W., Nichols, J., & Rasinski, T. (2017). Triangulating teacher

perceptions classroom observations, and student work to evaluate secondary writing programs. *Reading & Writing Quarterly, 34*, 63-78. https://doi.org/10.1080/10573569.2017.1344941

- Hochman, J., & Wexler, N. (2017). One sentence at a time: The need for explicit instruction in teaching students to write well. *American Educator*,41(2), 30-40. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1145709.pdf</u>
- Hodges, T. (2017). Theoretically speaking: An examination of four theories and how they support writing in the classroom. *The Clearing House*, 90, 139-146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>
- Hodges, T., Wright, K. L., Wind, S. A., Matthews, S. D., Zimmer, W. K., & McTigue, E. (2019). Developing and examining validity evidence for the writing rubric to inform teacher educators. *Assessing Writing*, 40(2019), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228
- Howell, E., Barron, S., Kaminski, R., & Sanders, R. (2018). Teaching argumentative writing to teachers and students: Effects of professional development. *Professional Development in Education*, 44(2), 169-189.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/19415257.2016.1272478

Hussein, M. (2019). Identity-oriented english language teachers' education programs as the arena of becoming a global english language teacher. *Pedagogy*, *135*(3), 71-

84. https://ejournals.vdu.lt/index.php/Pedagogika/article/view/876/527

Institution of Education Sciences. (2018). Teaching elementary school students to be effective writers. <u>https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/wwc/PracticeGuide/17</u>

Jackson, P. (1974). Life in Classrooms. Holt Rinehart & Winston.

- Jamshed, S. (2014). Qualitative research method-interviewing and observation. *Journal* of Basic and Clinical Pharmacy, 5(4), 87.
- Johnson, T., & Wells, L. (2017). English language learner teacher effectiveness and the common core. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 25(23), 1-22. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.14507/epaa.v25.2395</u>
- Kahlke, R. (2014). Generic qualitative approaches: Pitfalls and benefits of methodological mixology. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 13(1), 37-53. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F160940691401300119</u>

Kartal, H., Balantekin, Y., & Bilgin, A. (2016). The importance of early childhood education and school starting age in the reading -writing learning process. *Participatory Educational Research*, 3(1), 79-101.
http://dx.doi.org/10.17275/per.16.05.3.1

Kencana, N., & Melati, M. (2020). Paragraph development by applying learning experience approach to enhance student's writing ability. *Journal of English Education and Linguistics*, 3(2), 228-237.

https://journals.unihaz.ac.id/index.php/edu-ling

- Kent, A., & Brannan, L. (2016). Teaching newly adopted writing standards: The impact of attitude and efficacy. *Literacy Practice & Research*, 41, 9-18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>
- Kent, S., & Wanzek, J. (2016). The relationship between component skills and writing quality and production across developmental levels: A meta-analysis of the last 25

years. Review of Educational Research, 86(1), 570-601.

https://doi.org/10.3102%2F0034654315619491

- Kohnen, A., Caprino, K., Crane, S., & Townsend, J. (2019). Where is the writing teacher? Preservice teachers' perspectives on the teaching of writing. *Writing & Pedagogy*, 11, 285-310. <u>https://doi.org/10.1558/wap.37278</u>
- Korstjens, L., & Moser, A. (2018). Practical guidance to qualitative research. European Journal of General Practice. 24(1), 120-124.

https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092

- Korth, B., Wimmer, J., Wilcox, B., Morrison, T., Harward, S., Peterson, N., Simmerman, S., & Pierce, L. (2017). Practices and challenges of writing instruction in k-2 classrooms: A case study of five primary grade teachers. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 45, 237-249. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>
- Koster, M., Bouwer, R., & Bergh, H. (2017). Professional development of teachers in the implementation of a strategy-focused writing intervention program for elementary students. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 49, 1-20.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228

- Kozlow, M., & Bellamy, P. (2004). *Experimental study on the impact of the* 6+1 *trait writing model on student achievement in writing*. <u>https://www.nwrel.org</u>
- Larsen, E. (1983). *The history of the composing process* (Publication No. 8418240)[Doctoral Dissertation, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee]. UniversityMicrofilms International.

Larson, J., & Marsh, J. (2014). Making literacy real: Theories and practices for learning

and teaching. SAGE.

Lehman, C. (2017). Where early-career educators learn to teach writing. *The National Council of Teachers of English*, 25(2), 41-45. https://ncte.org/resources/writing

- Lemon, L., & Hayes, J. (2020). Enhancing trustworthiness of qualitative findings: Using Leximancer for qualitative data analysis triangulation. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(3),604-614. <u>https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2020.4222</u>
- Lillge, D. (2019). Uncovering conflict: Why teachers struggle to apply professional development learning about the teaching of writing. *Research in the Teaching of English*, 53(4), 340-364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>

Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. SAGE.

Maher, C., Hadfield, M., Hutchings, M., & de Eyto, A. (2018). Ensuring rigor in qualitative data analysis: A design research approach to coding combining NVivo with traditional material methods. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*,

17, 1-13. <u>https://doi: 10.1177/1609406918786362</u>

McCarthey, S., & Woodard, R. (2018). Faithfully following, adapting, or rejecting mandated curriculum: Teachers' curricular enactments in elementary writing instruction. *Pedagogies: An International Journal*, *13*, 56-80.
 https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1554480X.2017.1376672

McGrath, C., Palmgren, P., & Liljedahl, M. (2018). Twelve tips for conducting qualitative research interviews. *Medical Teacher*, *1*, 1-6. https://doi:10.1080/014259X.2018.1497149

McKeown, D., Brindle, M., Harris, K., Sandmel, K., Steinbrecher, T., Graham, S., Lane,

K., & Oakes, W. (2019). Teachers' voices perceptions of effective professional development and classwide implementation of self-regulated strategy development in writing. *American Educational Research Journal*, *56*(3), 753-791. https://doi:10.3102/0002831218804146

- Merriam, S. B., & Tisdell, E. J. (2016). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation* (4th ed). Jossey-Bass.
- Merriam, S. B., & Grenier, R. (2019). *Qualitative research in practice: Examples for discussion and analysis.* John Wiley & Sons.
- Miller, M., Berg, H., & Cox, D. (2016). "Basically, you have to teach them to love what they are writing about": Perceptions of fourth-grade writing teachers. *National Teacher Education Journal*, 9, 56-65.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228

- Moffett, J. (1982). Writing, inner speech, and meditation. *College English*, 44(3), 231-246. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/377011</u>
- Muhammad, M., & Abdel, L. (2019). Helping l2 students overcome negative writing affect. Writing & Pedagogy, 11(1), 151-163. <u>https://doi.org/10.1558/wap.38569</u>
- Muliyah, P., Rekha, A., & Aminatun, D. (2020). Learning from mistakes: Students' perception towards teacher's attitude in writing correction. *Lexeme: Journal of Linguistics and Applied Linguistics*, 2(1), 44-52.

National Assessment of Educational Progress. (2017). Writing.

https://nces.ed.gov/nationsreportcard/writing/

National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance. (2018). Teaching

elementary school students to be effective writers. ERIC.

https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED533112.pdf

- National Center for Education Statistics. (2019). *The Nation's Report Card: Writing 2011* (NCES 2012-470). Washington D.C.: Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. <u>https://doi:10.1037/e313902005-001</u>
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2019a). *National Assessment for Educational Progress – Writing 2017*.

https://nces.ed.gov/nationsreportcard/writing/2017writing.aspx

National Writing Project. (2020). In the news. www.nwp.org

Nauman, A., Stirling, T., & Borthwick, A. (2011). What makes writing good? An essential question for teachers. *The Reading Teacher*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1598/RT.64.5.2.</u>

- Ngozwana, N. (2018). Ethical dilemmas in qualitative research methodology: Researcher's reflections. *International Journal of Educational Methodology*, 4(1), 19-58. https://doi: 10.12973/ijem.4.1.19
- Nicolas, A. (2015). *The role of the principal in successfully shaping school culture: A basic qualitative study* [Doctoral dissertation, Capella University]. Proquest LLC.
- Olivo, M. G. (2021). Time Management Of Teachers And Its Relationship To Teaching Performance. International Journal of Multidisciplinary: Applied Business and Education Research, 2(5), 448-462. <u>https://doi.org/10.11594/ijmaber.02.05.11</u>
- Paltridge, B. (2015). Data selection as an ethical issue: Dealing with outliers in telling a research story. *In Ethics in Applied Linguistics Research* (pp. 38-50). Routledge.

- Park, T., Pearson, D., & Richardson, G. (2017). Curriculum integration: Helping career and technical education students truly develop college and career readiness. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 92(2), 192-208. https://doi.org/10.1080/0161956X.2017.1302213
- Parr, J. W., & Wilkinson, I. (2016). Widening the theoretical lens on talk and writing pedagogy. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 80, 217-225. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016j.ijer.2016.08.011</u>

Patton, M. (2015). Qualitative research & evaluation methods. SAGE.

Petry, N. M., Ammerman, Y. B., Gay, D. A., Molina, C., & Steinberg, K. (2006). Cognitive-behavioral therapy for pathological gamblers. *Journal of Consulting* and Clinical Psychology, 74(3), 555-567.

https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1037/0022-006X.74.3.555

- Philippakos, Z., & Voggt, A. (2021). The effects of distant professional development model on second grade teachers' instruction and students' quality of procedural papers. *Reading and Writing*, 34(1), 1791-1822. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-021-10120-1</u>
- Poch, A., Hamby, M., & Chen, X. (2020). Secondary teachers' beliefs about teaching writing to typically achieving and struggling adolescent writers. *Reading & Writing Quarterly*, 36(6), 497-520.

https://doi.org/10.1080/10573569.2019.1666759

Polit, D., & Beck, C. (2014). Essentials of nursing research: Appraising evidence for nursing practice. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.

- Postholm, M. (2018). Teachers professional development in school: A review study. *Cogent Education*, 5(1), 1-22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2018.1522781</u>
- Price, J. H., & Murnan, J. (2004). Research limitations and the necessity of reporting them. American Journal of Health Education, 35, 66-67. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228
- Quora, A., & Zahran, F. (2018). The effect of the 6+1 trait writing model on wsp university students critical thinking and writing achievement. *English Language Teaching*, 11, 68-80. <u>https://doi: 10.5539/elt.v11n9p68</u>
- Ravitch, S. M., & Carl, N. M. (2016). *Qualitative research: Bridging the conceptual, theoretical, and methodological.* Sage Publications.
- Rini, T. A., & Cahyanto, B. (2020, November). Supporting elementary students creative writing skill with assessment as learning. *In 2nd Early Childhood and Primary Childhood Education* (ECPE 2020) (pp. 51-57). Atlantis Press.
- Robinson, J., Dusenberry, L., Hutter, L., Lawrence, H., Frazee, A., & Burnett, R. (2019).
 State of the field: Teaching with the digital tools in the writing and communication classroom. *Computers and Composition*, 54(1), 1-19.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compcom.2019.102511
- Rohman, D. G. (1965). Pre-writing the stage of discovery in the writing process. College *Composition and Communication, 16*(2), 106-112. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/354885</u>
- Rowe, D. (2018). Pointing with a pen: The role of gesture in early childhood writing. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 54, 13-39. <u>https://doi:10.1002/rrq.215</u>

Rubin, H., & Rubin, I. (2012). Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data. SAGE

Publications.

Ryan, F., Coughlan, M., & Cronin, P. (2007). Step by step guide to critiquing research. Part 2: qualitative research. *British Journal of Nursing*, 16(12), 738-744. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>

Ryan, M., Khosronejad, M., Barton, G., Kervin, L., & Myhill, D. (2021). A reflexive approach to teaching writing: Enablements and constraints in primary classrooms. *Written Communication*, 1(1), 1-30.

https://doi.org/10.1177%2F07410883211005558

Saine, P., & West, J. (2017). Content-area teacher candidates' self-efficacy beliefs of teaching writing online. *Journal of Digital Learning in Teacher Education*, 33(2), 69–77. https://doi.org/10.1080/21532974.2017.1280433

Sanders, J., Ikpeze, C., Tracy, K., Smetana, L., Myers, J., Scales, R., Yoder, K., & Grisham, D. (2020). A curriculum model for k-12 writing teacher education. *Research in the Teaching of English*, 54(4), 392-419. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228

Setyowati, L., & Sukmawan, S. (2019). Authentic materials for teaching writing: A critical look. *International Journal of Language Education*, 3(2), 68-77. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1244358.pdf</u>

Shayer, D. (1972). The teaching of English in school. Routledge.

Shenton, A. K. (2004). Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research projects. *Education for Information*, 22, 63-75. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228

- Simon, M., & Goes, J. (2018). Dissertation & Scholarly Research. CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform.
- Slapak-Barski, J., & Edmonds, A. (2017). Faculty versus student perceptions of teaching presence in distance education courses. *Annual International Conference on Education &e-Learning, 1,* 48-54. <u>https://doi:10.5176/2251-1814_EeL17.29</u>

Smith, T. (2018). Process writing. *Research Starters*, 1-18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>

Sturk, E., & Lindgren, E. (2019). Discourses in teachers' talk about writing. Written Communication, 36(4), 503-537. <u>https://doi: 10.1177/0741088319862512</u>

Sumpter, J. P., Runnalls, T. J., Johnson, A. C., & Barcelo, D. (2023). A 'Limitations' section should be mandatory in all scientific papers. *Science of The Total Environment*, 857, 159395.

- Sundeen, T. (2015). Writing instruction for adolescents in the shadow of the common core state standards. *Journal of Adolescent and Adult Literacy*, 59(2), 197-206. https://doi: 10.1002/jaal.444
- Syarofi, A., Kuswahono, D., & Rizky, H. (2018). Implementing process writing strategy using weblogs to improve students' ability in writing descriptive text. *Lingua Cultura*, 12(4), 351-355. <u>https://doi://10.21512/lc.v12i4.4142</u>

Van Geel, M., Keuning, T., Frerejean, J., Dolmans, D., Van Merrienboer, J., & Visscher,
A. (2019). Capturing the complexity of differentiate instruction. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 30(1), 51-67.
https://doi.org/10.1080/09243453.2018.1539013

Wahleithner, J. (2018). Five portraits of teachers' experiences teaching writing:

Negotiating knowledge, student need, and policy. Teachers' College Record

120(1). 1-60. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/016146811812000103

- Wang H, Troia G. How students' writing motivation, teachers' personal and professional attributes, and writing instruction impact student writing achievement: a two-level hierarchical linear modeling study. Front Psychol. 2023 Jul 20;14:1213929.
 doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2023.1213929. PMID: 37546448; PMCID: PMC10398962.
- Webster, S., Lewis, J., & Brown, A. (2013). Considerations in qualitative research. Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers, 77.
- White, K., Hall, A., & Barrett-Tatum, J. (2016). Investigating what matters for writing instruction in South Carolina elementary schools: Teachers' perceptions of effective writing strategies and barriers to implementation. *Reading Matters, 16*, 16-23. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228

Williams, C., & Beam, S. (2019). Technology and writing: Review of research. Computers & Education, 128(1), 227-242.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2018.09.024

- Williams, J. P. (2008). Emergent themes. *The Sage encyclopedia of qualitative methods*, 1, 248-249.
- Wyse, D. (2018). Choice, voice, and process: Teaching writing in the 21st century. *English in Australia, 53*(3), 82-93.

https://search.informit.org/doi/10.3316/informit.232787414745279

- Yale University. (2020). *Human subjects protection*. <u>https://your.yale.edu/research-support/human-research-protection-program</u>
- Yin, R. (2014). Case study research: Design and methods (5th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Young, D. S., & Casey, E. A. (2019). An examination of the sufficiency of small qualitative samples. *Social Work Research*, 43(1), 53-58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1326228</u>
- Zhang, C., & Quinn, M. (2018). Promoting early writing skills through morning meeting routines: Guidelines for best practices. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 46, 547-556. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-017-0886-2</u>
- Zumbrunn, S., Ekholm, E., Stringer, J. K., McKnight, K., & DeBusk-Lane, M. (2017). Student experiences with writing: Taking the temperature of the classroom. *The Reading Teacher*, 70, 667-677. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/trtr.1574</u>

Appendix: Interview Guide

Hello! Thank you for consenting to do this Zoom interview in my quest to collect data for my study. I understand that your time is valuable. I would like to remind you that your identity will remain confidential. The responses you provide will labeled with a code name. You retain the right to discontinue this interview at any time. Do you have any questions before we begin? Okay, let's get started!

RQ1- Qualitative: What are third and fourth-grade teachers' perceptions of teaching the

writing process?

- 1. How long have you been teaching?
- 2. What is your assessment of yourself while teaching students the writing process?
- 3. What impact do you feel you are having on student growth in the area of writing?

RQ2- Qualitative: What are the experiences of third and fourth-grade with teaching the

writing process?

- 4. How would you describe your best/worst experience with teaching the writing process?
- 5. How do you manage time when teaching the writing process?
- 6. Do you administer pre/post writing assessments to your students?
- 7. How would you differentiate instruction for students who write at different levels?
- RQ3- Qualitative: What do third and fourth-grade teachers perceive they need to be

good teachers of the writing process?

8. What are your views on professional development for elementary teachers

to nurture their teaching of the writing process?

9. What do you consider your most valuable quality or qualities when

teaching the writing process?

10. Is there anything else you would like to tell me?

Thank you so much for your time! You will receive an emailed summary of the results from this study. After 5 years, your responses will be destroyed. Again, thank you!